

PUBLISHED QUARTERLY BY

ARK-LA-TEX GENEALOGICAL ASSOCIATION, INC.

P.O. BOX 4462 SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 71104

ARK-LA-TEX GENEALOGICAL ASSOCIATION, INC.

P.O. Box 4462 Shreveport, Louisiana 71104 Organized 1955 Publishing THE GENIE since 1967

OFFICERS FOR 1974

President: Mr. M. L. "Pete" Nance 1st Vice Pres: Mrs. Jonnie D. Womble 2nd Vice Pres: Mr. Jack Perryman Recording Secty: Mrs. James T. Evans Treasurer: Mrs. Mary Jewell Moore Corr. Secty: Mrs. Barbara G. Smith Librarian: Mrs. Elizabeth Nance Archivist-Historian: Mr. E. M. Tipton

Editor of THE GENIE: Lt. Col. Gordon W. Smith, Jr., USAF

TRUSTEES FOR 1974

Mrs. Irwin M. Reynolds Mrs. Mable H. Roberts Mrs. Ema Lee Tipton Mrs. Wm. O. Weaver

Dr. T. V. Holmes, Jr. - Jr. Past Pres.

REGULAR MEETINGS: Sec

Second Saturday of each month, 2:00 to 4:00 p.m.

Extension Library, 3240 Creswell Avenue, Shreveport, La.

BOARD MEETINGS:

Second Saturday of each month, 1:00 p.m.

Extension Library, 3240 Creswell Avenue, Shreveport, La.

MEMBERSHIP DUES:

Per calendar year, Jan 1 to Dec 31. \$5.00 per year, 1974.

All members receive four issues of THE GENIE per year.

Queries published without charge.

THE GENIE: Published quarterly: January, April, July, October each year. All genealogical materials of this Association are deposited in the Genealogy Room of SHREVE MEMORIAL LIBRARY, 400 Edwards Street, Shreveport, Louisiana, for the use of all genealogists and historians who use its facilities.

The Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Association, Inc. is a non-profit, non-sectarian, non-political, educational organization, dedicated solely to the cause of genealogical work, which includes the following purposes:

To collect, preserve and make available genealogical materials, documents and records. To encourage an interest in Genealogy and to sponsor educational programs for its development.

To promote and publicize the City of Shreveport, Louisiana, as a major Genealogical Research Center for genealogists and historians interested in records of the entire State of Louisiana and the Ark-La-Tex area. To cooperate with and assist all other genealogical, historical and patriotic societies and libraries in the furtherance of these purposes for the mutual benefit of all.

To compile and publish a regular Genealogical Magazine, THE GENIE, quarterly, and to publish large collections of specific data of the Ark-La-Tex and other areas when available.

ADVERTISING EXCHANGE: THE GENIE invites exchange of advertising space with other periodicals and with publishers and authors in exchange for copies of their books. Book Reviews and ads are published on all books received and these books are placed in the Genealogy Room of Shreve Memorial Library.

All material published in THE GENIE is contributed by members of this Association and the Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Association is not responsible for any errors contained in the contributed material.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

From The Editor's Desk	1
President's Message	2
Back-Issues	2
1911 Census of Confederate Veterans & Widows - Morehouse Parish, La.	3
Fuller Cemetery	5
Terryville Cemetery	7
Lincoln Parish, Louisiana, Marriages - Book B	8
Genie Gems	20
Time Change For Genealogy Room	20
The "Arcadia Invincibles" of Bienville Parish	21
A Letter Written in 1902	22
Norris Cemetery (Incomplete)	22
What Others Are Doing	23
An Important Reminder	23
The New Orleans Christian Advocate	24
Abstract of The Minutes of Hebron Baptist Church - Winn Parish, La.	36
The Brodnax Family Bible	41
Family Bible Project	42
Information Please	43
Book Reviews	45
Our Workshop Contributors	46
Advertisements	49

FROM THE EDITOR'S DESK

* * * * * * * * * *

Our Eighth Annual Workshop in August was a big hit. Everyone who attended was very enthusiastic about everything - the arrangements, the dinner party, the organization, and most of all, our speaker. Mr. Lackey's lectures were extremely worthwhile and interesting, filled with valuable information for all genealogists. Plans are getting started now for our Ninth Annual Workshop which is scheduled for August 9, 1975. We hope to make this one even better.

This is the final issue for 1974. You'll be receiving it a little later than usual - partly because of all the activity involved in the workshop, but mainly because the Air Force has kept your editor out of town a great deal this past quarter. Nonetheless, we still have high hopes of getting the January 1975 issue in the mail very close to New Year's Day. Renew your membership to-day and be sure of getting the January issue!

You will be glad to know that THE GENIE is currently being indexed! A surname index to Volume VIII (1974) will be available early next year, followed shortly by an index for 1973 and earlier. This project is one of our efforts to make THE GENIE an increasingly more valuable research tool.

Another project getting under way is our FAMILY BIBLE PROJECT. (See page 42). We are making a special effort to preserve the invaluable information contained in Family Bibles wherever they are located. Too often these sources are lost or destroyed, and with each one goes an often irreplaceable record of ancestry.

We continuously solicit material for publication in THE GENIE. It need not be typed - the only inflexible rule is that it not have been previously published. If you have something you feel might be of interest and value, please contact the editor. A special thanks to our contributors in this issue.

GORDON WALLACE SMITH, JR.

Editor, THE GENIE

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

I wish to take this means of thanking those of you who contributed so much of your time to make our annual workshop a great success. I feel a highlight of our workshop was the Friday evening dinner party honoring our guest genealogist, Mr. Richard S. Lackey of Forest, Mississippi. This affair was held at the Barksdale AFB Officers' Club, sponsored by our hospitality committee, Lt Col Gordon and Barbara Smith, who went all out not only to entertain our guest speaker, but our many out-of-town guests as well. Special thanks to the Tiptons for the excellent arrangements for our meeting facilities at the Bossier Holiday Inn; the Perrymans for providing the bags that contained much essential data, along with a few goodies. To our registrars, Mary Jewell Moore, Jonnie Womble, Mable Roberts, and Elizabeth Nance. Our merchants, Billie Melton and Barbara Smith, whose extra efforts gained the Association approximately \$85.00 in the sale of genealogical materials, and 11 new members. To Gordon Smith for the acquisition of approximately forty door prizes, and last but not least, to our many out-of-town members and guests who attended our dinner, as well as our workshop. Please come and see as again in the near future.

We celebrated our 19th Anniversary on October 12th with a special all-day meeting. Not one, but two, outstanding speakers, Mrs. Veda Thornhill and Mrs. Fern Ainsworth, presented a comprehensive program on South Carolina research. Many members participated by bringing their genealogical charts, information, collections, books, questions, or whatever of interest that they wished to share. This is an annual event - if you couldn't attend this year - do plan to attend our 20th Anniversary meeting, the second Saturday of October, 1975.

Election of Officers: According to our by-laws all officers are elected for a two-year term (Editor of THE GENIE excepted). Your present slate of officers, except Mrs. Weaver and Mrs. Reynolds, Trustees, will have concluded their term of office on December 31, 1974. Therefore, we will vote a new slate of officers and two Trustees at our regular meeting in December. I feel the Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Association has a number of members who have the ability to administer the affairs of our Association and it is my hope that some of this group will accept nomination as officers, if they are contacted by the nominating committee.

Respectfully submitted,

M. L. "PETE" NANCE

President

* * * * * * * * * * *

BACK-ISSUES

We have a limited number of the following back-issues of THE GENIE available at \$1.50 per single copy, or \$5.00 per volume if a complete volume is on hand. Orders will be filled on a "first received" basis and sent by return mail. Your check or money order must accompany your order and, if our supply has been exhausted before your order is received, it will be returned to you.

Vol. VII (1973) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4

Vol. IV (1970) - Nos. 3 & 4 only

Vol. VI (1972) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4

Vol. III (1969) - No. 4 only

Vol. V (1971) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4

Vol. II (1968) - No. 2 only

1970 SPECIAL EDITION - \$2.50 (includes 98 five generation charts, indexed)

1911 CENSUS OF CONFEDERATE VETERANS AND WIDOWS MOREHOUSE PARISH, LOUISIANA

Copped by Ben Achee

The Census was required by Act 71 of 1908. Dates of marriages are shown only for widows. Kind of property, assessment, and physical infirmities were not included in THE GENIE transcript.

AGE	STATE ENLIST	REGIMENT	CO	OCCUPATION	MARR
	La	1st Sqd La C	av	Farming	
63	La	31st La	I		
68	La	31st La		and the second s	1890
				The state of the s	222.5
50?	S.C.				1859?
84		3rd La	-	the second secon	1851
63		22nd Mo	I		
64					
65			-		
			-		
		40th Miss	D		1858
					2030
			_	And the second s	
			-		1842
					1042
	100				
				The Part of the Control of the Contr	
			- 23	The second secon	
			7		
4.7				The second secon	
				the state of the s	EL
				Control of the Contro	
				The second secon	1874
					1014
				Contract of the Contract of th	
				North Control and	
66	La	16th La	Н	Farming	
00	4361	TOUR TO	2.5	Tarmitie	
	 63 68 77 50? 84 63 64 65 70 85 70 71 64 69 72 74 68 75 76 85 77 76 85 77 76 85 77 76 85 76 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77 77	AGE ENLIST La 63 La 68 La 77 La 50? S.C. 84 La 63 Mo 64 Ark 65 La 76 Ark 70 Miss 78 La 66 La 70 Ark 85 Ark 70 La 71 La 64 La 69 N.C. 72 La 74 La 68 Miss 71 La 79 La 72 La 74 La 68 Miss 71 La 79 La 70 Ark 85 La 76 Ark 70 La 71 La 66 La 77 La 78 La 67 La 79 La 70 La 71 La 68 Miss 71 La 79 La 70 La 71 La 71 La 72 La 73 La 75 La 76 Ark 77 La 78 La 79 La 79 La 70 La 71 La 71 La 72 La 73 La 74 La 75 La 76 Ark 77 La 78 La 79 La 79 La 70 La 71 La 71 La 72 La 66 La 75 La 76 Ark 77 La 78 La 79 La 79 La 70 Ark 82 La 64 La 67 Tenn 73 Ala 68 Ala 73 La 66 La 67 La 67 Tenn 73 Ala 68 Ala 73 La 66 La	AGE ENLIST REGIMENT La 1st Sqd La C 63 La 31st La 68 La 31st La 77 La 17th La 50? S.C. 7th S.C. 84 La 3rd La 63 Mo 22nd Mo 64 Ark 2nd Ark 65 La 3rd La 76 Ark 70 Miss 40th Miss 78 La 17th La 66 La 12th La 70 Ark 17th Ark 85 Ark Don't Know 70 La 71 La 31st La 69 N.C. 1st N.C. 72 La 3rd La 74 La 12th La 68 Miss 1st Miss 71 La 1st Ex 79 La 31st La 68 Miss 1st Miss 71 La 1st La Brig 85 La Don't Know 75 La 12th La 66 La 1st La Brig 85 La Don't Know 75 La 12th La 66 La 1st La Brig 87 La 1st La 67 Ga Capt Campbell 74 Miss 18th Miss La 12th La 68 Mo 4th La Cav 67 Ga Capt Campbell 74 Miss 18th Miss La 12th La 66 La 1st La Brig 87 La Chambress Bri 88 La Chambress Bri 89 La Chambress Bri 80 La Capt Campbell 71 Miss 18th Miss La 12th La 72 La Dawson Bttn 73 La 12th La 75 La 15th La 76 La Don't Know 77 La 15th La 78 La 15th La 79 La 15th La 79 La 15th La 70 La 15th La 71 La 15th La 72 La 15th La 73 La 12th La 74 La 15th La 75 La 15th La 76 La 15th La 77 La 15th La	AGE ENLIST REGIMENT CO La 1st Sqd La Cav 63 La 31st La I 68 La 31st La I 77 La 17th La G 50? S.C. 7th S.C. B 84 La 3rd La - 63 Mo 22nd Mo I 64 Ark 2nd Ark I 65 La 3rd La - 70 Miss 40th Miss D 78 La 17th La C 66 La 12th La F 70 Ark 17th Ark - 85 Ark Don't Know - 71 La 31st La K 64 La 31st La K 69 N.C. I 72 La 3rd La B 74 La 12th La F 78 Miss 1st Miss I 71 La 1st Tex C 79 La 31st La H 72 La 3rd La B 74 La 12th La F 75 La 12th La F 76 Ark King's Reg C 82 La Chambress Brig 85 La Don't Know - 75 La 12th La F 76 Ark King's Reg C 82 La Chambress Brig 64 La 4th La Cav D 67 Ga Capt Campbell's Art 74 Miss 18th Miss G -La 12th La F 68 Mo 4th Mo Cav I 68 Mo 4th Mo Cav I 66 La Don't Know - 67 La 15th La G 67 Tenn 9th Tenn E 68 Ala 13th Ala F 73 La 12th La G 66 La 14th La Cav - 68 Ala 13th Ala F 73 La 12th La G 66 La 14th La Cav - 68 Ala 13th Ala F 73 La 12th La G 66 La 14th La Cav - 68 Ala 13th Ala F	AGE ENLIST REGIMENT CO OCCUPATION

NAME OF VETERAN OR WIDOW	AGE	STATE ENLIST	REGIMENT	<u>CB</u>	OCCUPATION	DATE MARR
Mrs. Bell Higginbotham	68	La	3rd La	В	Housekeeper	1866
Mrs. C. A. Turpin	64	La	3rd La Hvy Ar	t D	Farmer	1868
C. C. Davenport	73	La	12th La	F	Merchant/Farm	ner
Mrs. J. B. Williams	62	La	12th La	F	None	1868
J. A. Ivey	80	La	16th La Chap	lain	Minister	
Wm. Ellis	73	Ala		or H	Farmer	
M. K. Larkin	68	Miss	9th Ark	E	Farmer	
J. C. Wilson	66	Tex	lst Tex	Α	Farmer	
Mrs. J. E. Baur(?)	60	Va	Don't Know	-	Farmer	1879
E. M. Hornbeak	68	Tenn	4th Tenn	H	Carpenter	
Mrs. Frank Higginbotham	74	La	12th La	F	None	1863
J. G. Wheaton	66	La	12th La	В	Sawyer	
G. H. Wimberly	83	Ark	Wright's Reg	С	None	
Mrs. Eliza C. Pipe s	82	Miss	4th Miss Cav	-	None	
W. H. Barron	64	La	31st La	I	Farming	
H. M. Chisbird(?)	68	Ga	51st G ≜	D	Farming	
W. P. Cooper	64	Ga	32nd Ga Reg	H	Farming	
E. F. Mason	66	Ala	Jeff. Davis	D	Farming	
			Legion Cav			
G. W. Westbrooke	63	La	5 5th La Cav	Α	Farming	
W. R. Crawford	70	La	56h h La	С	Farming	
J. G. Hanison (Hanson?)	79	La	Bee's Battery	-	None	
W. A. Briely	72	La	3rd La	Α	None	
P. M. Doles	78	La	Benton's Batt	-	Farming	
A. K. Watt	85	La	12th La	F	Farming	
J. L. Simms	77	La	31st La	E	None	
W. R. Buckley (Bunckley?)	65	Ark	2nd Ark	1	Farming	
D. E. Hark (Hanks?)	65	La	(20 30 CD 00 MD	C	Farming	
Mrs. M. J. Able	64	La	3rd La	-	None	1861
C. A. Moya	67	Ark	14th Ark Cav	Α	Farming	
C. C. Wolff	71	Ark	lst Trans Miss Cav	-	None	
J. C. Ford	70	La	Don't Know	D	Farming	
R. G. Buller	69	Miss	Don't Know	K	Laborer	
Mrs. G. W. Busin(?)	66	Ga	44th Ga Reg	В	None	1876
Mrs. S. L. Terrell	61	Tenn	Don't Know	-	Housekeeper	1867
R. W. Rorax	63	La	Don't Know	В	Farming	

* * * * * * * * * * *

In a recent note from Ben Achee, who copied the above census records, he requested that we publish the following:

"I am in the process of compiling an index of the Rapides section of Goodspeed's. I wish to make this public in order that no one will duplicate efforts in the project. I hope to have the index complete by next summer and the entire Rapides section and index in print. I would like to hear from persons who would be interested in purchase of this publication when completed. I estimate that the cost of the book will be from \$7.00 to \$10.00"

s/Ben Achee

FULLER CEMETERY

Submitted by Mrs. Jerry E. Allen, Minden, Louisiana, July 1973.

From east city limits of Minden, Louisiana, proceed on Highway 80 E 4.2 miles, turn left at settlement called 9 Forks, the cemetery is 1.4 miles. There are a number of graves marked only by a large piece of stone or a piece of pipe sticking up.

JAMES W. D. ALMAND	Aug.	9.	1849	_	Sep.	2.	1880
MARY F. ALMAND			1854				
MAUDE ALMAND			1884				
Dau of A. & L. Almand		,					
MARTHA CATHERINE FULLER ALMAND	Nov.	12,	1832	_	Feb.	14,	1901
Born Macon Co., Georgia		•				•	
Married W. J. Almand, Jun. 18, 1843							
WILLIAM JAMES ALMAND	Aug.	22,	1827	_	Jun.	29,	1902
Born Elberton Co., Georgia		-				•	
MARTHA LIZZIE BARNES	May	10,	1840	-	Apr.	24,	1874
MARTHA FRANCIS BARNES			1855				
MRS. M. J. BARNES (MISS JANE)			1832				
R. B. BARNES	Nov.		1877				
R. J. BARNES			1849				
SARAH HELEN BARNES			1813				
SETH BARNES	Jul.	14,	1814	-	Jul.	27,	1898
SUSAN ELIZABETH BAILEY			1848				
Dau of Martha Jane & Neal Turner		-				•	
JAKE E. BOYCE	Dec.	13,	1884	-	Dec.	16,	1945
NANNIE B. BOYCE			1893				
HENRY E. BOYCE			1915				
	Feb.	5,	1902	_			
Wife of Henry E. Boyce		•					
WANDA JANE BOYCE	Born	and	Died	_	Aug.	4,	1951
IMOGENE BROWN	Feb.	11,	1930	_	May	5,	1958
SUSAN L. BRANTLEY	Aug.	12,	1845	-	Sep.	12,	1883
Wife of J. T. Martin	•	•			•	•	
SUSAN MAE BRAZELTON	Apr.	5,	1883	-	Aug.	24,	1958
THESTO H. BRAZELTON			1891				
La. Pvt., Co. B, 1 Development Bn, WW I					•	•	
ANN M. COLBERT		4,	1840	_	Jun.	26,	1870
Born Harris Co., Georgia						·	
BENJAMIN FRANKLIN COLBERT	Nov.		1872	•	Aug.	15,	1905
BRUCE P. COLBERT	Dec.	25,	1894	-	Jan.	9,	1896
FRANK COLBERT	Aug.	28,	1900	-	Nov.		1900
JAMES T. COLBERT La. Pvt., O.M. Corps					Jul.	25,	1929
SUSIE BELL COLBERT	Jan.	14,	1872	-	Feb.	19,	1951
TILLMAN FRANK COLBERT	Jun.	9,	1864	-	Mar.	17,	1949
JAMES FRANK CLARY	Sep.	22,	1901	-	Jun.	22,	1956
JOHN A. CLARY			1898	-	Jun.	24,	1958
LILLIE H. CLARY			1908	-			1963
MARY E. DAVID	Apr,	18,	1 8 30	-	Jul.	21,	1859
Born Harris Co., Georgia							
ALEXANDER H. DUCAN		-	1852				
ANNIE C. DUCAN		-	1889				1892
CHEST DUCAN		25,	1824	-	Nov.	9,	1889
Wife of I. W. Ducan (Three unmarked gr			1000			_	1000
GUSSIE B. DUCAN	Mar.	15,	1893	-	Feb.	8 ,	1902

FULLER CEMETERY - continued

MRS. A. A. DUCAN					Jul.			
MRS. LULA M. DUTTON	Jul.	13,	1856	-	May	24,	1915	
Wife of J. W. D. Almand								
STEVE F. DeLOACH	Jan.	18,	1929	-	Oct.	30,	1952	
La. PFC, 714 Tank Bn.								
JOHN W. ELKINS	Apr.	18.	1873	-	Mar.	25.	1956	
CAREY F. ELKINS - Wife of John Elkins					Jan.			
Infant EDRINGTON					Mar.			
Dau of Linda & James Edrington	DOLII	and	Died	_	riar.	Ο,	17/0	
	NT	1.	1007		¥	10	1050	
CLAY FULLER					Jan.			
JESSIE LEE FULLER					Oct.			
Wife of Clay Fuller (One unmarked grav								
EDDIE ROY FULLER					May			
BERTHA LESLIE FULLER	Feb.	18,	1901	-	May	31,	1941	
Wife of Eddie R. Fuller (One unmarked	grave	, al	l thre	e i	nside	a fe	ence)	
FANNIE D. FULLER			1847	_	1896			
JAMES D. FULLER	Sep.	11.			Apr.		1866	
Born Harris Co., Georgia						-,		
JOE FULLER	Head	eton	a cunk		cept :	for .	ama	
					Aug.			
MARION D FULLER	Apr.	25,	1020	-	Aug.	15,	1032	
Born Harris Co., Georgia								
PEARL FULLER					Aug.	12,	1954	
(One unmarked grave)								
REV. JAMES FULLER	May	18,	1801	-	Sep.	9,	1881	
Born Hancock Co., Georgia								
WILLIAM H. FULLER			1846	_	1922			
DOCK GORUM	Oct.	15.			Mar.	27.	1969	
(One unmarked grave)	••••	,	2007			ш.,	2,00	
J. D. GRAY	No d	atos						
	NO U	aces						
Comp. C, 27 Ga. Inft, C.S.A.		0	1076		37	0.0	10.00	
JAMES D. HEFNER	Jun.	8,			Mar.	28,	1969	
MAGGIE F. HEFNER			1887	-	1971			
Wife of James D. Hefner								
W. C. HEFNER	Born		1915	-				
Son of James & Maggie Hefner								
AMANDA V. JONES	Jul.	9,	1851	_	Jan.	24,	1879	
AVA V. JONES					Oct.			
JOHN CALVIN McCOY		-			Jan.	-		
Born Scotland	TCD.	- ,	1010		Jen.	10,	1003	
					C = =	10	1060	
THOMAS LARKIN MARTIN					Sep.	12,	1960	
Age 79 yrs. 11 mo. 12 days	_							
J. T. MARTIN					Dec.			
BETTIE MONTGOMERY	Nov.	18,	1841	-	Jan.	4,	1919	
Wife of J. T. Martin								
Note: The names of J. T. Martin, Susan	Brant	ley,	and E	ett	ie Mo	ntgo	nery	
are all on the same headstone.						_	•	
J. B. MILLER	Dec.	25.	1874	_	Oct.	26.	1914	
EARNEST PEARCE					Aug.			
FRANCIS J. PEARCE					Dec.			
Born Harris Co., Georgia		~ т,	-000		200,	,	1000	
	Marr	21	197/	_	T	26	10/7	
KATIE F. PEARCE					Jun.			(2)
M. E. PEARCE					Nov.			(\cdot)
ROY C. SHAW	Jan.	8,			Feb.	1/,	1966	
ALLS TURNER			1866	-	1892			

	Apr. 13,					
MARTHA JANE TURNER Wife of C. M. Turner (Both graves insid	Jan. 24,		-	May	٥,	1901
•	Mar. 29,	-		Tun	30	1006
	Mar. 1,	1071	-	Aug.	۷,	1090
Wife of Mat Turner (Both graves inside		1000		7	1.0	1010
	Sep. 14,					
	Dec. 18,		-	Mar.	Ι,	1904
Wife of R. T. Turner (Both graves insid	le a gence	e)		_		
MOLLIE E. TURNER				Jul.	31,	1883
Age 23 yrs. 6 mo. 4 days						
Dau of R. T. & Amanda Turner						
(This grave is inside a fence and the to	mbstone :	is bro	ken)		
LINNIE M. VENTRESS	Aug. 31,	1878	-	Jan.	9,	1958
ROBERT B. VENTRESS	Jul. 25,	1870	-	Jul.	17,	1952
(One unmarked grave)						
JOHN N. VANLANDINGHAM		18 34	-	1889		
ALLIE D. VANLANDINGHAM		1838	-	1876		
Wife of John Vanlandingham (One unmarke	d grave)					
	Aug. 20,	1912	_	Mar.	7.	1913
	Oct. 27,					
FREDDIE YOUNGBLOOD	, ,	1881			,	
(Thomas & Freddie Youngblood are buried	inside a	ence)			
WILBON W. YOUNGBLOOD		1909	-	1966		
	Born					
Wife of Wilben Youngbood, married Jan.						

* * * * * * * * * * * *

TERRYVILLE CEMETERY (Abandoned)

Copied by Mable H. Roberts on 3 March 1974

In Lincoln Parish, Louisiana, on Hwy 544 about 1 mile off Hwy 151.

In the mid 1800s Terryville was a village having a Post Office and Land Office (in then Clairorne Parish). It was named for the Terry family who owned a large home. School and worship services were first held in their home. Today the only traces of a town is the abandoned cemetery on approximately 3 or 4 acres belonging to the Methodists of Louisiana. Sunken places are throughout the wooded area. The only graves marked are in the Madden family plot which is surrounded by a concrete and iron fence.

JOHN LUKE MADDEN

3 unmarked graves

MOSES MADDEN

MINERVA MABRY MADDEN

SARAH MADDEN

Born in Laurens County, S.C., died Claiborne Parish, La., age 61 years

NANCY MADDEN

Born in Laurens County, S.C., died Claiborne Parish, La., age 67 years

LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES BOOK B - 1877 - 1885

Copied by Willie Farley

- 101 J. S. White C. J. Wright. 11 Dec 1879.
 Wit: John H. Stow, W. L. Mitchell, S. J. Kingson. Min: J. C. Jones
- 101 J. T. Stevenson Mattie E. Payne. 18 Dec 1879. Wit: H. Stevenson, Jeremiah Payne. T. R. Colvin, J.P.
- 102 Louis Gadson Casiah Baremore. 20 Dec 1879.
 Wit: Joseph Gadson, Richard Reves, George McMurry. Min: J.H. Jackson, Eld.
- 102 H. T. Porter M. F. Taylor. 9 Dec 1879.
 Wit: R. T. Colquett, James J. Pinchard, J. N. Pilchet?. Min: I. Stanford
- 103 G. E. McGee Josie Pipes. 11 Dec 1879.
 Wit: L. W. Hinton, J. A. Lancaster, C. L. Cockviell. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 103 White Alexander E. A. Jones. 21 Dec 1879.
 Wit: B. T. Harrison, Wiley Harrison, H. S. Liggin. Min: J. P. Everett
- 104 W. D. Smith N. A. Hines. 21 Oct.1879. Wit: James Hines?, J. W. Clark. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 104 J. M. Stamper E. L. Colvin. 20 Nov 1879. Wit: G. E. Fitch, M. A. Stamper, J. M. Colvin. Min: Jas. A. Hicks
- 105 G. M. Kilpatrick J. L. Nicholson. 27 Nov. 1879. Wit: J. E. Heard, A. T. Kilpatrick. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 105 J. S. Simmons Victoria Morris. 6 Nov 1879. Wit: B. F. Lolley, A. S. L. Sealy. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 106 G. W. Alexander M. E. Hightower. 10? Nov 1879. Wit: C. C. Colvin, A. H. Colvin. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 106 Mack Mayfield Susan Mayfield. Date of License: 21 Nov 1879. Wit: Marty Wilks, Lee Wilson. Min: Beriah Bryant
- 107 Elbert Ashley Mary Ann Johnson. 21 Nov 1879. Wit: W. T. Day, F. M. Crouch. Min: not given
- 107 J. M. Younce Sarah or Sallie Frazier. 4 Dec 1879.
 Wit: Julius Younce, J. L. Frazier, G. H. Colvin. Min: J. C. Jones
- 108 T. J. Jones S. Lewis. Date of License: 9 Dec 1879. Wit: A. M. Givens, E. A. Givens. Min: not given
- 108 William W. Hinton Mary Futrel. 24 Sept 1879. Wit: W. D. S. Morrison, C. B. Bullock. N. G. Watson, J.P.
- 109 Duplicate of 96 (see THE GENIE, July 1974, pg. 27. Ed.)

- 109 A. F. Baker S. A. Mount. 18 Sep 1879
 Wit: Hiriam Brewster, J. M. Mounce. Min: Samuel P. Leggett
- 110 Charles Criswell Martha Ham. 20 Jan 1880
 Wit: G. W. Goodwin, N. B. Null, J. T. Hedgepeth. W. E. Redwine, Parish
 Judge
- 110 T. J. Hinton J. A. Tubbs. 11 Oct 1879
 Wit: J. L. Creed, F. M. Davis, Calvin Davis, W.L. Emory, J.P., Ward Four,
 Parish of Lincoln
- 111 R. T. Jimmerson Susan E. Young. 20 Oct 1879
 Wit: J. T. Bolton, R. H. Lane, W. T. Young. Min: J. P. Everett
- John Temple Susan T. Rea. 12 Nov 1879
 Wit: J. B. Freemen?, A. M. Van Hook. Min: A. A. Cornell
- 112 Thomas L. Smart Louisia Jane Harris. 18 Nov 1879 Wit: not given. Min: Geo. N. Clampitt
- 112 Duplicate of 112 above
- 113 Willis Thomas Rachael Jones. Date of License: 26 Sep 1879
 Wit: Jese Calaway, Mat Jackson, Fill Warren. Min: Slazlor? Moss
- 113 Gus May Nellie Waldron. 2 Oct 1879
 Wit: Jack Dupree, W. M. Daniels. Min: G. W. Jackson
- 114 A. J. Brannon Nancy Buckhalter. 22 Feb 1880 Wit: A. J. Halford, G. P. Hinton, J. B. Edwards. N. G. Watson, J.P.
- 114 J. T. Kidd Z. M. Mitchell. 28 Feb 1880 Wit: A. F. Jackson, S. S. Gullatt, C. J. Davidson. Min: J. M. Brown
- 115 A. J. Brooks Elizabeth P. Walker. 23 Dec 1879
 Wit: A. L. W. Reid, R. A. Brooks, W. C. McCrummen. Min: J. A. Hicks
- John D. Davis Mollie A. S. McClendon. 1 Jan 1880 Wit: R. Pinuel?, D. G. Calhoun, James S. Davis. Min: James A. Hicks
- 116 Green Love Ida Huston. 17 Dec 1879
 Wit: J. M. Crue?, Pat Miles, Norser? Johnson?. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 116 Thos. Dean Rachael Jenkins. 15 Dec 1879 Wit: Willis? Hix, John Williams. Min: T. J. Dunn
- Joe Nelson Francis Lyons. 31 Dec 1879
 Wit: W. H. Huey, T. J. Jones, A. M. Givens. Min: Philip Lewis, Sr?.
- 117 Elizah L. Entoe? Cornelia House. 28 Dec 1879
 Wit: H. D. Davison, L. A. House, L. L. Dunn. Min: A. C. House, D.D.
- 118 Ned Millage Lizzie Minifield. License dated: 25 Dec 1879 Wit: Isaac Newton, A. Benton, Monroe Dure?. Min: Richard Hure?

- 118 Green Minifield Emiline Toliver. Date of License: 24 Dec 1879
 Wit: Albert Johnson, Iver? Soncard?, Molly Johnson. Min: Richard Huse?
- J. D. Hodge Fannie Dickson. 27 Jan 1880
 Wit: Sam Harden, J. W. Hughes, A. G. ----?. Min: Samuel Houston
- 119 Reuben O'Guinn Ann Dunn. 8 Jan 1880
 Wit: A. W. Jones, W. H. Huey, T. J. Jone(s?). Min: Philip Lewis, Sr.
- 120 W. H. Jemison A. O. Cook. 17 Feb 1880 Wit: Sam O. Wilder, A. J. Taylor, A. M. Alexander. Sam's Barksdale, J.P.
- 120 Reuben Skinner Matilda Petty. 25 Jan 1880 Wit: T. J. Jones, Ben Givens, A. M. Givens. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 121 Eleck Lewis Mattie Nelson. 30 Jan 1880
 Wit: Calline Fomster, Ider? Pratt, Wes? Tomson. Min: Richard House
- 121 Charlie Sumlin Lucinda Ellis. 1 Jan 1880
 Wit: Marshal Ford, Charles Ford. Min: Rev. Philip Lewis, Jr.
- 122 Daniel Haynes Mattie Johnson. Date of License: 20 Dec 1879 Wit: George Hollis, Sef Stinson. Min: not given
- 122 Jas. J. Pinchard Olympia Stucky. 29 Feb 1880
 Wit: W. H. Taylor, L. W. Hinton, V. J. Taylor. Min: James A. Hicks
- 123 A. H. Richardson Mollie Stocks. 26 Feb 1880
 Wit: James H. Waro?, Sam O. Wilder, W. P. Gaar. Min: James A. Hicks
- 123 H. L. Hammons E. C. Patterson. 25 Jan 1880 Wit: M. McFarland, Henry Pardue. N. G. Watson, J.P.
- 124 W. A. Gullatt C. A. Woodward. 15 Jan 1880 Wit: Z?. S. Gullat, J. I. Kidd, Chas. Gullat. W.E. Redwine, Parish Judge
- 124 Jorden Pratt Ida Sarden. 15 Jan 1880 Wit: Elbert Johnson, Aater Wilson, A. L. Crowell. Min: Richard Huse
- 125 G. W. Johnson M. J. Henry. 18 Dec 1880 (?)
 Wit: Jno. A. Mitchell, James J. Mitchell, M. C. Tarpley. Min: W.P. Smith
- 125 A. L. Woodard Georgia Wilder. 20 Jan 1880
 Wit: W. A. Gullatt, G. L. Wilder, J. W. Richardson. Min: J. A. Hicks
- 126 Calvin Huey Sallie Intoe. 17 Jan 1880 Wit: W. H. Huey, Lenea L. Gullatt. Min: G. C. Lewis
- 126 James Webster Elizabeth Gentry. 22 Feb 1880 Wit: Exekiel Webster, Wallis Webster. Min: G. A. Williams
- 127 W. O. Burgess Sallie Broughton. 25 Jan 1880 Wit: R. W. Anders, R. W. Enloe, W. I. Burgess. Min: James M. Clements

- 127 Thos. J. Causey M. J. Till. 31 Dec 1879
 Wit: B. F. Edmiston, J. L. Hogan. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 128 Horace Jackson Lou Butler. 24 Dec 1879
 Wit: Toussee? Grayam, Eldike Butler, Henry Ellest. Min: Amos Newby
- 128 Sol (Young or Younger) Johanna Yarborough. 23 Jan 1880
 Wit: Poebboy? Younger, Lum Stocie?, Henry Ellest. Min: Amos Newby
- 129 Tony Wright Rachael Givens. 11 Jan 1880
 Wit: Frank Williams, Monrow Newby. Min: Amos Newby
- 129 T. A. Edmiston Rutha A. Liner. 22 Jan 1880 Wit: W. B. Jones, J. G. Huey, M. F. Ball. Min: J. C. Jones
- Willis Gullatt Sulvie Vaughner. 8 Jan 1880
 Wit: Larney Rolgs, Charley Levearnds?, Albud? Gologht. Min: Amos Newby
- 130 Wm. Tate Retta White. 17 Jan 1880
 Wit: Alfred Runel, Tide Runel. Min: Amos Newby
- 131 Jas. Russell Viny Minina?. 4 Jan 1880
 Wit: Charlds? Waldon, Ace Johnson, George Williams. Min: Amos Newby
- 131 George Washington Beck Julia Johnson. 27 Dec 1879
 Wit: Wm. Holland, J. P. Phillips, J. H. Snowden. Min: J. H. Mays
- 132 Sam Jackson Alice Butler. 11 Mar 1880
 Wit: William Gant, Mat Nvorn?, Wade Levetrn?. Min: Amos Newby
- 132 Cicero Douglas Rosa Miles. 5 Feb 1880
 Wit: Sampson Douglass, Jacob Washington. Min: Amos Newby
- 133 Peter Adams Martha Ann Jerry. 3? Apr 1880
 Wit: W. T. Rinehart, E. F. Warren. Min: Jacob Miliner
- 133 George Gibson Dolly Motley. Date of License: 25 Mar 1880 Wit: L. Milnerly, L. L. Louis, Nelson Mayfield.
- 134 John McCraven Elizabeth Harper. 7 Mar 1880
 Wit: M. A. Stamper, J. S. Ford. Min: James A. Hicks
- 134 Charlie Harper Celia Madison. 2 Mar 1880
 Wit: Lewis Gadson, Henry Leont?, Charlie Gadson. Min: H. Thomas
- 135 J. L. Eubanks Cornelia Day. 21 Feb 1880
 Wit: J. L. Ponder, Jas. McLaughlin. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 135 H. R. Owen E. G. Stewart. 26 Feb 1880
 Wit: J. M. Gallaway, J. F. Spurlock, V. C. Owens?. Min: Geo. N. Clampett
- 136 Geo. McMurry Francis Gibson. 20 Mar 1880
 Wit: Henery Lust?, Milas Bass. Min: Eller Milinder

- 136 A. F. Colemen Narcissa Hodge. 28 Mar 1880
 Wit: S. P. Cotvin, A. T. Lott, J. J. Neilson. W.E. Redwine, Parish Judge
- 137 Holcomb Ford Mollie More. Date of License: 6 Mar 1880 Wit: not given. Min: not given.
- 137 E. W. Wright M. A. Sullivan. 14 Feb 1880 Wit: J. L. Ponder, W. E. Baker. Min: Josiah Lolley
- 138 John Pervius Elzetta Gullatt. 20 Nov 1879 Wit: Amos Newby, Lott Warren. Min: G. C. Lewis
- 138 J. Wesley Graham Jane Foreman. 8 May 1880
 Wit: George Foreman, Isaac Newton. Min: D---? Thompson
- 139 Charlie Hatter Ann Benton. 5 Jun 1880
 Wit: Jordin Pratt?, Henry Wilson. Min: not given
- 139 G. S. McElduff Dollie Brock. 20 May 1880
 Wit: John L. Taylor, S. W. Murry, H. Baremore. J.T. Flanagan, J.P.
- 140 Henry Rowden Delia Richmond. 26 Apr 1880
 Wit: Isaac Newton, --uthey Hues. Min: Richard Hues
- 140 Wesley Barmore Eliza Archie. 5 Jun 1880 Wit: Lewis Gadson, Samuel Hardy. Min: Alford Philops
- 141 J. S. Liggin Georgia B. Kelly. 8 May 1880
 Wit: T. J. Liggin, John Culpepper, H. S. Liggin. Min: W. P. Smith
- 141 G. M. Murphy Elizabeth Rives. 12 May 1880 Wit: R. W. Enloe, W. Rives. Min: J. W. Melton
- 142 Town Hareey Annis Carrol. Date of License: 24 Apr 1880
 Wit: Manuel Harvey, Charley Sanders, Charley Brantley. Min: C.H. Wilson
- 142 Miles Ivens Tolitha Trainer. 29 May 1880
 Wit: James Draten, Joah Bell, Edmon Ivens. Min: C. H. Wilson
- 143 Horace Reynolds Mandy Sanders. 5 Jun 1880
 Wit: Manael Harvy, William Philip, Charlie Sanders. Min: C. H. Wilson
- Reed Miles Melissa Patterson. Date of License: 22 Apr 1880 Wit: M. Love, Louis Redford, Minon? Crue?. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 144 W. S. Seale Ida B. Jackson. 15 Apr 1880
 Wit: J. G. Davis, T. L. Hughy, J. T. Walker. Sam Barksdale, J.P.
- 144 J. J. Lindsey S. D. Mitchell. 20 Jun 1880
 Wit: W. B. Jones, J. M. Cook, J. A. Mitchell. Min: W. P. Smith
- 145 Isaac Wafer Rosetta Dupree. 20 May 1880 Wit: Sallary Lewis, Leußer Ross. Min: G. C. Lewis

- Wm. Meadows Georgia A. Walker. 31 Jul 1880
 Wit: A.F. Burgess, M.F?. Marshall Ford, Amos Jackson. W.I. Burgess, J.P. of Ward 7, Lincoln Parish
- 145 Morgan Ship Lissie McBride. 20 Jun 1880
 Wit: J.H. Snowden, Robert Davis, Harvey? Thomas. Min: Samuel Henderson
- 146 N. M. Wheat Lula T. Gorden. 27 Jun 1880 Wit: T. M. Pardue. Min: H. B. Howard
- 147 T. M. Jenkes O. A. Reams. 4 Jul 1880
 Wit: M. N. McLee, W. L. Jinks. Min: James M. Clements
- 147 Gideon Knight Francis C. Johnston. 21 Jul 1880
 Wit: S.C. Johnston, E. Mathis, Martha Jane Johnston. Min: Geo. N. Champett
- 148 Jim Stinson Poline Hollis. 3 Jul 1880 Wit: D. S. Hollis, Da--? ----?. Min: G. E. Lewis
- 148 M. F. Lewis C. A. Feazel. 11 Jul 1880 Wit: J. P. Frasier, J. A. Beck, J. Beck. M. T. Flanagan, J.P.
- 149 H. A. Laurence Marietta Oxford. 30 Jun 1880
 Wit: W. A. Pearce, C. H. Wise, W. O. Burgess. W. I. Burgess, J.P.
- Wm. McKenzie N. M. Bagwell. 19 May 1880
 Wit: J.M. McKenzie, M.M. Bagwell, A.J. Bagwell. Min: James A. Hicks
- 150 Willis Bussey Jane Hicks. 3 Jul 1880
 Wit: A. F. Burgess, Amos Jaleson?, J. K. Rodgers. W. I. Burgess, J.P.
- 150 Chas. W. Beck Emma Carter. 26 Aug 1880
 Wit: J. A. Beck, J. Beck, John M. White. Min: Samuel P. Leggett
- 151 H. Baremore S. T. McMurry. 31 Aug 1880
 Wit: J. B. Wright, G. H. Colvin, H. L. Mathews. J.G. Flanagan, J.P.
- 151 Abram Hall Aley Corbin. 13 Aug 1880
 Wit: Sandy Davis, David Hall, Willis Bussie. Min: D. A. Amos
- Draper Dixon Manda Lewis. 31 Aug 1880
 Wit: W.B. Jones, A.T. Loe, D.C. Penlecock?. Sam'l Barksdale, J. P.
- 152 W. L. Hanks A. M. Lumpkins. 9 Sep 1880
 Wit: T. M. Grigsby, D. S. Aswell. Min: J. M. Brown
- 153 John Cooper Mariah Hardney. 19 Sep 1880
 Wit: Smart Cooper, Homer Howard, G. Lewis, Jr. Min: G. W. Jackson
- 153 R. G. Mitchell Sallie L. Green. 30 Sep 1880 Wit: not given Min: W. P. Smith
- 154 George Golden Sophia J. Wheat. 27 Sep 1880 Wit: Shorlano(?), James Wheat. Min: J. C. Jones

- 154 E. R. Braswell M. A. Gullatt. 15 Sep 1880
 Wit: T.L. Hughey, W.C. Patterson, G.W. Braswell. Min: Geo. N. Clampett
- 155 Richard Murphey Roda Jinkins. 26 Sep 1880
 Wit: Mr. Washington, Charley Mayfield, Harriet Dunhathes?. Min: T.J. Dunn
- 155 J. J. Wright Dora Russ. 14 Oct 1880
 Wit: T. E. Russ, W. S. May, S. W. May. Min: James A. Hicks
- 156 Ambers Crow Delia Smith. 10 Oct 1880
 Wit: Philip Smith, George Standifer. Min: G. C. Lewis
- 156 Martin Webster Mary Jackson. 12 Oct 1880
 Wit: D. S. Hollis, J. B. Merritty?, G. C. Lewis. Min: Philip Lewis
- 157 M. F. Tate Tobitha Cheshire. 13 Oct 1880 Wit: J. T. Toms, V?. McVicer?. J. H. Williams, J.P.
- 157 J. M. Keels Eliza Wade. 28 Oct 1880
 Wit: Monroe Dunning, Belter Keels. Min: Jacob Wilberier?
- 158 George Lewis, Jr. Annie Williams. 28 Oct 1880
 Wit: Louis Briner, Jas. Jackson, John Robinson. Min: C. H. Wilson
- 158 P. R. Lampkin P. E. Hinton. 28 Oct 1880
 Wit: J. J. Spencer, Jr., J. B. Sanders. Min: J. M. Brown
- 159 Jack Morrow Virgie Hatter. 2 Nov 1880
 Wit: Robt. Thompson, Linda Nelson. Min: Jocob Milner
- 159 John T. Beard M. T. Hooten. 7 Nov. 1880 Wit: B. B. Beard, A. L. Reid. Min: M. Delony
- 160 S. K. Scott Alice Pollard. 4 Nov 1880 Wit: A. G. Cobb, Jane Cobb. Sam Barksdale, J.P.
- 160 T. J. Rodgers V. J. Wilson. 14 Nov 1880
 Wit: W. D. Kimbell, J. C. Wilson, J. H. Rodgers. Min: James M. Clements
- 161 F. S. Powell N. A. H. Clegg. 11 Nov 1880 Wit: E. R. Powell, L. B. Powell. Min: S. S. Smart
- 161 Nathan Dawson Mary Sherman. -- Nov? 1880
 Wit: Saria Mitchell, Archey Jones. Min: Richard Hues?
- 162 W. J. Jones M. J. Dennard?. 16 Nov 1880 Wit: S. E. Embry, T. L. Hughey. Min: J. M. Brown
- John Roberson Loucinda Smith. 18 Nov 1880
 Wit: Louis Primmer, Clark Wilson, Math. Hamon. Min: C. H. Wilson
- 1633 H. L. Madden A. E. Colvin. 17 Nov 1880 Wit: J. L. Hopper, James Evans. Min: J. M. Brown

LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES - BOOK B - continued

- 163 H. N. Pardue Rachael Mize. 21 Nov 1880
 Wit: W.A. Crawford, W.E. Anderson, H.L. Hammons. Min: Samuel P. Leggett
- 164 Wooden Mayfield Rosa Ouet, 21 Nov 1880 Wit: Mllso? Wilson, Jim Louis. Min: Richard Huges?
- 164 Harris Tomlinson Virgie M. Hinton. 25 Nov 1880 Wit: Price Tomlinson, I. J. Tomlinson. Min: I. M. Bown
- 165 S. W. Hollaway F. J. Davidson. 7 Nov 1880 Wit: J. L. Ponder, S. M. Ponder. Min: Elder J. Lolley
- 165 C. N. Webb Sarah F. Moncrief. 18 Nov 1880
 Wit: W. C. Oliver, W. L. Jinks, J. J. Eppingen. W. I. Burgess, J.P.
- 166 J.T.(?) Parkman Emma Parkman. 24 Nov 1880
 Wit: W.W. Brewster, W.E. Anderson, J. Brock. Min: Samuel P. Leggett
- 166 Amos Jackson Martha Newnery?. 27 Nov 1880 Wit: A. T. Burgess, J. W. Stephenson. W. I. Burgess, J.P.
- 167 R. B. D. Roach M. C. Hammons. 9 Dec 1880 Wit: J. J. Powell, R. J. Feazel, H. L. Hammons. Min: J. C. Jones
- 166 Henry Walters Eliza Burks. 5 Dec 1880
 Wit: John Adkins, William Petty, Perry McNeal. Min: Joseph Harvey
- 168 Buno? Davis Harriet Riley. 12 Dec 1880
 Wit: Henry Crow, James Henry?, Oliver Davis. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 168 Timothy Davis Alice Ivens. 9 Dec 1880
 Wit: Samuel? Cooper, Sil? Ganew?, Henry Clay. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 169 E. Tabor Sallie Weldon. 14 Dec 1880
 Wit: W. F. Andrews, T. P. Taber, J. M. Chapman. Min: M. Deloney
- 169 T. H. Roberts Permelia Watson. 15 Dec 1880
 Wit: C.W. Honeycutt, H.R. Daviy?, G.H. Roberts. Min: Edd. J. Edwards
- 170 Isam Peevy Hallie Simmons. 19 Dec 1880
 Wit: Manry Peevy, Elex Ethridge, Thomas Ray. Min: C. Moss
- 170 William Randall Scicily Crosby. 18 Dec 1880
 Wit: H. R. Warlin?, Pompy Randall. Min: Emanal? Jackson
- 171 Wm. L. Williams Ann Robison. 22 Dec 1880
 Wit: W. A. Burt, W. J. Pollard. Min: Eld. Josiah Lolly
- 171 Dennis Hollis Amanda Reed. 2 Dec 1880 Wit: R. M. Given, T. J. Jones. Min: G. C. Lewis
- 172 (Bottom of page)
 R. W. Trussell Idella E. Sutton. 23 Dec 1880
 Wit: J. H. Barnett, W. M. Robison. Min: Eld. Josiah Lolly

LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES - BOOK B - continued

- 172 (Top of page)
 Benj. Givens Missouri Knowles. 22 Dec 1880
 Wit: A. M. Givens, G. B. Washington. Min: G. C. Lewis
- 173 Robt. B. Burford Mollie S. Gatlin. 22 Dec 1880
 Wit: A. F. Jackson, C. M. Goodwin, S. S. Gullatt. Min: J. P. Everett
- 173 Miles Outley Elizebeth Millimer. Date of License: 4 Dec 1880 Wit: Gem Hedgepeth, Milly Ward. Min: Jacob Millimer
- 174 Hampton Woods Millissa Cook. 25 Dec 1880 Wit: M. E. Nelson, Greene Mayfield, Mr. Peason. Min: T. J. Dunn
- 174 H. Herb Ham Minnie F. Jordan. 28 Dec 1880
 Wit: J. L. Ponder, L. L. Lomax, J. M. Ponder. Min: James A. McLeas?
- 175 Calvin Johnson Lou Johnson. 30 Dec 1880
 Wit: Hilliard Lewis, Jolly Ponlin?. Min: Jacob Milner
- 175 E. B. Edwards Elivia Frust. 3 Jan 1881 Wit: Wallace McCummin?, H. I. Frust, W. J. C. Frust. W. L. Emory, J.P.
- 176 J. D. Hinton Ada A. Hughes. 6 Jan 1881
 Wit: Hugh Henry, G. P. Hinton, J. P. Jones. Min: Sam'l P. Leggett
- 176 Marion Ford Annie Ellis. 6 Jan 1881 Wit: Marshal Ford, Giller? Jackson. Min: Phillip Lewis, Jr.
- 177 Charles Woodard Julia Wright. 8 Jan 1881
 Wit: Frank White, Susen Wooden. Min: Willis Harrel
- 177 Joseph Lyons Mary McConley. 9 Jan 1881
 Wit: Pleas Washington, Henry Lyons, Daniel Jett. Min: J. H. Jackson
- 178 A. J. Webb M. F. Wallace. 27 Jan 1881
 Wit: A. Brazzel, E. Laurence, H. A. Laurence. W. I. Burgess, J.P.
- 178 John Hicks Mollie Roane. Date of License: 25 Jan 1881 Wit: A. Benton, Mandy Roane. Min: Danel Tomison
- 179 G. P. Hinton Mollie Anderson. 27 Jan 1881 Wit: H. S. Liggin, C. W. Raly, J. B. Edward. Min: C. H. Raly
- 179 James Lewis Alice Wilson. 27 Jan 1881 Wit: Joel Lewis, S. L. Reed. Min: Jacop Milimer
- 180 Wiley Sholders Elizabeth Mayfield. 29 Jan 1881 Wit: A. M. Brothers, H. G. Chapman, Alfred Futch. L. J. Bell, J.P.
- 180 S. M. Colvin Lizzie Laurence. 3 Feb 1881
 Wit: J. W. Ellabing?, A. C. Colvin, P. B. Colvin. Min: J. C. Jones
- 181 J. B. Williams M. J. Autrey. 22 Dec 1880
 Wit: C. E. Lowery, R. A. Autrey, J. W. Caldwell. Min: J. L. Williams

- 181 Phillip Lampkins Amy Johnson. 30 Dec 1880
 Wit: Sam Ricards, John Diggs, Anderson Stringfellow. Min: John Tayler
- 182 J. T. Toms Mollie Hines. 10 Feb 1881 Wit: W. D. Smith, J. W. Clark. Min: Eld. E. Wright
- John J. Tarpley Tobitha Henry. 10 Feb 1881
 Wit: J. M. Cook, M. C. Tarpley, J. Bascom Williams. Min: J. L. Williams
- 183 C. C. Upchurch M. M. Townsend. 9 Feb 1881
 Wit: R. W. Anders, L. M. Anders, F. M. Wilks. Min: J. L. Williams
- 183 Warren Smith Manerva Nelson. 13 Oct 1880 Wit: Merray? Williams, Ben Nelson. Min: Amos Newby
- 184 G. W. Crews Josephine Norris. 22 Dec 1880
 Wit: W. W. Green, R. J. Fuller, R. G. Norris. Min: W. P. Smith
- 184 S. W. Harkness Adline White. 2 Feb 1881
 Wit: W. L. Davis, A. J. White, J. W. Ray. Min: Geo. W. Clampitt
- 185 D. K. Garner Miss Rosa Jackson. 18 Jan 1881
 Min: Amos Newby. Wit: Sampon(?) Douglas, Daniel Garner, Robert? Garner
- 185 Batt? Hatchins Miss A. M. Hogg. 27 Jan 1881 Min: M. Delony. Wit: W. M. Oliver, A. S. Fisher
- 186 W. R. Oliver E. A. Hogg. 6 Feb 1881
 Min: M. Delony. Wit: A. S. Fisher, Batt? J. Hutchins
- 186 L. M. Townsend Miss L. C. Smith. 9 Feb 1881 Min: M. Delony. Wit: R. W. Andrews, L. M. Andrews, F. M. Wilks
- 187 Sidney Martin Louisa Mayfield. 19 Feb 1881
 Min: not given. Wit: Samuel Henderson, Robt. Davis, Elize Thomas
- 187 Frank Sheppard Miss Ellen Allen. 20 Feb 1881 Min: not given. Wit: Samuel Henderson, Robt. Davis, Elize Thomas
- 188 Geo. Lewis Ollie Jackson. 23 Feb 1881 Samuel Barksdale, J.P. Wit: Lum O. Wilder, C. M. Goodwin
- 188 (Ed. Note: There was only the above marriage on this page per transcript)
- 189 Lewis Wilson Narcissa Lewis. 30 Dec 1880
 Min?: C. H. Wilson. Wit: Scott Wilson, Willie Nelson, George Lewis
- 189 Jas. Toms Elizebeth Guines. 27 Jan 1881
 James W. Williams, J.P. Wit: W. O. Johnson, W. R. Sims
- 190 J. T. Chappell Miss Mary E. Williams. 26 Jan 1881 Min: Elder Josiah Lolly. Wit: W. M. Robison, M. G. Williams

LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES - BOOK B - continued

- 190 H. L. Frash? Lilly Wilson. 21 Feb 1881
 W. L. Emory, J.P. Wit: T. P. Causey, M. J. Causey
- 191 J. B. Shaw S. E. McCane. 24 Feb 1881
 Min: J.L. Williams. Wit: I.W. Harkins, H.C. Colvin, J. Bascom Williams
- 191 Calvin Primmer Julia Pollard. Date of License: 20 Feb 1881 Min: not given. Wit: Lewis Primer, William Robinson
- 192 Homer Howard Mahale Moten?. 24 Feb 1881
 Min: C. H. Wilson. Wit: Jerry Gibson, William Johnson, Tom Jackson
- 192 J. W. Stewart Polly Chandler. 28 Feb 1881 Min: H. B. Howard. Wit: William Warren, Stephen Chandler
- 193 Green Sanders Jane Wilks. 10 Mar 1881
 Min: not given. Wit: Samuel Henderson, F----? -----?, Samuel Williams
- 193 George Walton Emily Williams. 10 Mar 1881
 Min: Daniel Thomson. Wit: George Foreman, Rosey Lewis
- 194 John Lewis Fronie Lewis. 10 Mar 1881
 Min: Harry Thomas. Wit: Elize Thomas, Joel Lewis, Homer Howard
- 194 H. P. Baker M. Eller Powell. 15 Feb 1881 Min: B. S. Smart?. Wit: M. V. Pruitt, J. M. King, S. D?. Smart?
- 195 L. A. House Irena Lewis. 15 Mar 1881
 Min: G. M. Jackson. Wit: Rhoun Jackson, G. C. Lewis, Philip Lewis, Jr.
- 195 Oliver Lewis Liza Webb. 9 Mar 1881 Min?: M. L. Dunn. Wit: A. M. Givens, Almer Givens
- 196 A. J. Holman Anna Williams. 6 Apr 1881 Sam Barksdale, J.P. Wit: A. Riser, J. S. Russell
- 196 Allen Nelson Lena Stallings. 14 Apr 1881
 T. H. Jackson, Elder. Wit: Meridy Jones, Press Roane, Joseph Banks
- 197 Milton Dunn Rosella Lewis. 12 Apr 1881 A. H. Colvin, J.P. Wit: J. M. Colvin, John Dunn, Oliver Kendricks
- 197 J. R. Smith D. V. Townsend. 4 May 1881 M. Delony, Min. Wit: W. C. Climer, L. M. Townsend, Lizzie Case
- 198 John Domerico Lucy Lowe. 7 May 1881 Min: J. H. Jackson. Wit: Noah Rayah?, Lee Mayberry, Phillip Lyon
- 198 Archey Jones Laura Wallace. 15 May 1881 Min: C. H. Wilson. Wit: Elbert? Becks
- 199 R. J. Bagwell Mrs. S. A. Kirkland. 2 May 1881
 Min: Samuel P. Leggett. Wit: W.C. Kirkland, H.H. Johnson, W.H. Frazier

LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES - BOOK B - continued

Page

- 199 W. P. Cox Nancy Christy. 3 May 1881
 Min: J. L. Williams. Wit: J. S. Cox, C. Driggers, W. O. Burgess
- 200 Isaac Camel Minnie Lockhart. Date License issued: 25 Jun 1881 Min: not given. Wit: Arther Murphy, Tug? Givin?
- 200 C. W. Gray Lovey Anna Causey. 16 Jun 1881 Elder - Josiah Lolly. Wit: W. T. Mitchell, T. H. Gray
- 201 T. J. Smith M. C. Wright. 23 Jun 1881 Elder - Josiah Lolley. Wit: J. Driggers, J. T. Toms
- 201 David Street Ellen Williams. 26 Jun 1881 Eld. G. A. Williams. Wit: G. H. Gullott, Samuel Gullott
- 202 Harvey? Jackson Sallie Burner?. 7 Jul 1881 Min?: C. H. Willson. Wit: Smith? Cooper, Mat? Colman?
- 202 J. P. Smith M. C. Wright. 23 Jun 1881 Eldr. Josiah Lolly. Wit: J. Dring?, J. T. Jones?
- 203 Robt. Greer Henrietta Beesley. Date of License: 12 Jul 1881 Min: not given. Wit: Willim? Davie?, George Hill
- 203 C. A. Mathews Ada Nelson. 25 Jul 1881 Sam Barksdale, J.P. Wit: M. H. Stamper, S. F. Dikisson, J. N. Collie
- 204 David White C. A. E. Handcock. 2 Jun 1881
 Min: J. C. Jones. Wit: R?. G?. Feazel, S. J. Leggin?, W. R. Culpepper
- 204 J. E. Case Ida Ashley. 14 Jul 1881 Min: John L. Williams. Wit: W. C. Oliver, Lizzie Case, W. B. Morgan
- 205 Honor? Hoby? Elizabeth Jackson. Date of License: 11 Jan 1882 (?)
 By Elder Louis Lescer. Wit: Samey? Apolan?, Frank Hubburn, Marshall
 Jackson
- 205 K. C. Canule? Sophia H. Hogans. 28 Jul 1881
 Min: Geo. N. Clumpett. Wit: J.A. McGuire, S.D. McCray?, Mary E. Johnston
- 206 Jeff Davis Josaphine Wright. 21 Jul 1881
 Min: not given. Wit: P. S. Graham, Samuel Williams, A. C?. Harbe?
- 206 Matt Mayfield Edie Hendricks. 1 Aug? 1881
 Min: Jordan Graham. Wit: Samuel Williams, Radr? Lee?
- 207 Charles Jackson Mandy Graham. 30 Aug 1881 By Elder - M. Harel. Wit: Alfred Ashley, Frank White
- 207 Henry Thompson Harriet Lee. Date of License: 25 Aug 1881
 Min: Richard Huse. Wit: Tom Lewis, Haywood Scott, Harriet Woodward,
 Cathron Anders

These records will be continued in the January GENIE

GENIE GEMS

"Bits & Pieces From Here & There"

Found in the Microfilm Room, Library of Congress, on Microfilm #5664, Reel 2, Daughters of the Founders and Patriots of America, under 'Mississippi Section'.

From MISSISSIPPI FREE TRADER, published at Natchez, Mississippi, 13 Aug 1839

Died in Caddo Parish, Louisiana, Mrs. Julia Ann, wife of Dr. Ewing T. Stewart, formerly of this city.

Under "Mississippi Section" as cited above, not from the same newspaper, however no source is given.

St. Helena Parish, La. Mrs. Elizabeth Bradford was married to James McDaniel, 19 May 1814.

Submitted by Patrick McKenna. (We are doubly indebted to Mr. McKenna who sent the above items last winter. His note was misplaced and, at our request, he was kind enough to search through his records and send us a second copy. Ed.)

* * * * * *

Found at the Arkansas History Commission, Old State House, Little Rock, on a microfilm roll of early Camden, Arkansas, newspapers.

From OUACHITA HERALD, published at Camden, Arkansas, 10 Dec 1857

MARRIED on the 6th inst., by the Rev. John Aaron, Mr. Rufus E. Arnold of Ouachita County to Miss Mary E. Jameson of Columbia County, Arkansas.

Copied by The Editor.

TIME CHANGE FOR GENEALOGY ROOM

The Genealogy Room of Shreve Memorial Library is now open during the evening hours on Wednesdays and Thursdays until 9 p.m. The new hours began September 18 in response to many requests. Mr. Ben Achee, a knowledgeable researcher and regular Saturday librarian who recently conducted classes on the efficient use of the Genealogy Room, is the evening librarian.

It should be stressed that these new evening hours are on a trial basis and cannot be continued unless patron attendance is sufficient to warrant the additional expense incurred by the Library.

For those who may be concerned about parking on dark city streets, there is a well-attended parking garage on the northeast corner across from the library. The rates are nominal and it is open until 9 p.m., however it is advisable to pick up your car about 10 minutes earlier - no cars will be released after 9 p.m.

THE "ARCADIA INVINCIBLES" OF BIENVILLE PARISH (Partial List)

Submitted by Mable H. Roberts

Most of the following men were from the Terryville Community in Claiborne Parish. The "Arcadia Invincibles" were formed in August 1861, commanded by Thomas C. Standifer, and trained at Camp Moore, La. They formed part of Col. T. M. Scott's 1st Co. G, 12th La. Infantry, but soon became Co. B, 12th Reg. of La. Infantry. Those remaining with the company were discharged in May 1865 at Greensboro, North Carolina.

Akins, John P. Allen, John C.

Caskey, Gabriel Alonza Colvin, Vincent Brown

Cook, Edward R.

Craighead, Lemuel A.

Craighead, Samuel A.

Dorman, James W.
Dye, George Washington (Cpl.)
Funderburk, Edward
Givens, John D. (2nd Lt.)
Gray, David
Howard, William Thomas

Humphrey, William B. Knowles, Alexander R.

McLeroy, Rufus D. (Sgt.)
Mask, John T.
Mask, William H.
Miller, Isaac Newton
Minton, John G.

Morris, John D. Murphy, William H. Nickleson, James W.

Parker, Thomas T. Pate, William

Perritt, Henry P.
Perritt, Madison
Petty, Thomas H. Benton
Sanders, John Willis
Smith, Wesley A.
Tabor, Thomas Z.
Tippit, Elisha H.
Tippit, John W.
Tippit, William T.
Weir, Thomas C.
Wilkinson, Franklin

Died of sickness
Detailed as a teamster and captured
Paroled at Greensboro, N.C.
Died from sickness
Wounded at Peach Tree Creek, Ga.
Died in hospital at Griffin, Ga. 26 Jul 1864
Detailed as a teamster
Paroled at Greensboro, N.C.
Medical discharge from Grenada, Miss.
hospital 1 Sep 1863
Sick in Jackson and Canton, Miss.
Paroled at Greensboro, N.C.

Paroled at Greensboro, N.C.
Captured at Gettysburg, Pa. Died 19 Jul 1863
Died at Columbus, Ky.
Killed at Peach Tree Creek, Ga. 20 Jul 1864
Captured at Vicksburg, Miss.
Paroled at Greensboro, N.C.

Detailed as a teamster. Sick at Lauderdale Springs, Miss. & Montgomery, Ala. Captured. Paroled at Greensboro, N.C. Died of sickness Died Died from sickness Detailed as a teamster, courier. Captured at Franklin, Tenn. Killed in battle in Miss. 1863 Captured in Alabama Sick at Grenada & Big Black Bridge, Miss. Captured at Vicksburg Died 6 Sep 1861 of Measles Sick at Big Black Bridge, Miss. Captured at Vicksburg. Died of sickness Captured

Killed at Corinth, Miss. Detailed as a teamster. Sick at Meridian, Miss.

Captured. Paroled at Greensboro, N.C. Captured. Paroled at Greensboro, N.C. Discharged 1 Mar 1863

Died from sickness Wounded at Corinth, Miss.

THE GENIE, October 1974

A LETTER WRITTEN IN 1902

Submitted by Kermit Stell

Mr. Stell is the great grandson of J. C. Pyron and lives in Sturgis, S.D. The spelling and punctuation are as Mr. Stell transcribed the original letter.

Fountain Hill, Ashely Co. Ark. R. M. Pyron, Bexar Texas

Oct. 14, 1902

Dear Nephue your vary welcom letter to hand contents noted was glad to learn your address that I might corespond with you as i am old 78 years old next January I doo not expect to corispond with any one much longer was truly glad to hear that you were prospers in life my children are All maried and scatterd my wife and myself are living a lone We are living 4 miles east Fountain Hill we have 4 dauutors 2 sons 2nd girl at Harison oaklamen married man by name of Baker 1 dauter at Dewitt Ark dauter and 1 son in Drewe Co. Ark my oldest son lives nearby me they are all getting along tolerabel well we had 2 dry summers in sucesion therefore the cropps have been short the 2 last years espechely grain cropps i liv 10 mils North of Hamburg thier is a rail rode runing from the missippy river to Hamburg crossing the valey road at montrose in Ashley county i hope that you will make your contempto visit to us in the near future you said you wanted a Byoyruby of the Pyron famley I will giv you the staring point and wen you visit us i will tell you all i now about them a man by our name was in the Colensey that setteld in Jamestown in Virginey he had 3 sons named John William and Charls John Pyron followed Chocktaw in dames and died among them in Alabamia. William my grandfather setteld in North Carolina Charles Pyron located in what is now the state of Tenesee all the Pyrons that I hav any knollage of came from the Pyron that setteld with the colloney of Jamestown Verginia. i will close this letter by saying my wife joins me in love to you and famle hoping to hear from you soon that you will visit in the near future Yours as ever J. C. Pyron

* * * * * * * * * * *

NORRIS CEMETERY
Near Fountain Hill, Arkansas
(Incomplete)

Copied by Kermit Stell

RICHARD J. LOCKE SARAH A. J. O'DANEL 1828 - 20 Aug 1880 1830 - 18 Aug 1861

According to Mr. Stell, the above records were compiled about 1960. At that time the cemetery was very badly damaged by loggers cutting trees and permitting logs to fall over, and on, the stones. There were approximately 50 graves here, badly neglected and quite overgrown. He further states that it is highly probable the cemetery has disappeared by this time.

WHAT OTHERS ARE DOING

NATCHITOCHES GENEALOGICAL ASSOCIATION

"The Keeping of History" is the theme for the programs scheduled for 1974-75 by the Natchitoches Genealogical Association. Meetings are held on the fourth Tuesday of each month at 7 p.m. at the place designated in their announcement.

22 October Mrs. Eunie V. Stacy, Natchitoches Parish Library
"Look What I Found"

26 November Mrs. Geraldine Brice, Natchitoches Parish Library
"Holdings of the National Archives"

December No Meeting

28 January Mr. Robert Allen, Watson Library, Room 309F

"Microforms - Modern Forms of Keeping History"

25 February Mrs. John Lustre, Natchitoches Parish Library

25 March Mr. John Price, Watson Library, Cammie G. Henry Louisiana Boom

"Louisiana History Kept Here"

"DAR and The Smithsonian Institute"

22 April Miss Phyllis Brown, Natchitoches Parish Library

"Current Events in History (Periodicals)

May "Spring Workshop" and Election of Officers

* * * * * * * * * * *

AN IMPORTANT REMINDER

THIS IS THE LAST ISSUE OF THE GENIE FOR 1974. Only those who renew their membership for 1975 will receive the January 1975 GENIE.

With inflation boosting the price of everything from paper to printer's ink (to say nothing of postage stamps and paper clips), the membership has reluctantly found it necessary to increase the dues for 1975 from \$5.00 to \$7.50. This will, of course, include the four 1975 issues of THE GENIE. For the first time, there is also a family membership available at \$10.00. This will entitle two members of the same family full membership privileges but will include only one subscription to THE GENIE.

A 1975 membership application is included as an insert in this issue. Please complete, enclose your check or money order, and send it promptly to insure that you will receive your January GENIE on time.

THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE Marriages and Obituaries

Copied by E. M. Tipton

Vol. VIII, No. 36, 6 Oct 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Amelia Roberta Haynes, dau of T. F. and Alethia A. Haynes, died in Wilkinson County, Miss. 26 Aug 1858, aged 2 yrs. 10 mos. & 24 days. J. W. McNeil (Ed. Note: This item was omitted in transcribing THE GENIE, July 1974.)

Vol. VIII, No. 46, 15 Dec 1858

OBITUARIES: P 2, Cols. 3 & 4

John H. Gee, born in Luneburg County, Va. 7 Nov 1819, in 1830 migrated to Tenn. where he married Julia A. Tanner in 1832. In 1834 moved to Sumter County, Ala. joined M. E. Church at Sumterville, Ala. July 1841 and died there 8 Oct 1858. Survived by wife and children.

J.M.H.

Mrs. Cordelia McLeod, wife of Alexander McLeod, died in Yazoo County, Miss. 1 Nov 1858, age 34. She was the dau of Mr. James and Nancy Yearns, member of M. E. Church and a kind wife and mother. Nashville Chr Adv please copy. D.W.M.

Mrs. Francis Turner, relict of Hesback Turner, was born in Lincoln County, Ga. 4 Oct 1794, died Enterprize, Miss. 7 Nov 1858. She was married in her 17th year, moved to east Ala in 1838, was widowed in 1845, and moved to Miss. to be near her son, Rev. W. C. Turner, in 1857. She was the dau of Isaac and Milly Tatom, at whose house the first two Methodist Missionaries to come to Ga. - Humphries and Mayors - found a Christian welcome. Southern Chr Adv please copy. Enterprize, Miss. 20 Nov 1858

Mrs. Mary E. Fountain, wife of W. G. Fountain and dau of Cyrus and Elizabeth Allen, was born Campbell County, Ga. 16 Feb 1830 and died 13 Sep 1858 near Grove Hill, Clarke County, Ala. She had been married nearly ten years; children are mentioned.

Miss Sallie Turner, dau of H. G. Turner of Sumter County, Ala. but now of Washington, died 22 Sep 1858, aged 17 years. She was a passenger on the ill-fated steamer, Eliza Battle, which was lost on the Bigby (Tombigbee?) River 25 Feb last, by fire, when her step-mother and little sister were lost with many passengers on this steamer. She was saved by Messrs. Frank Stone and Tobias Cox, after being assisted by Dr. T. Clanton who was lost while trying to save others.

Dr. Joseph A. Nettles died suddenly in Philadelphia, Penn. 4 Jul 1858, age 28 years. He was born and raised in East Feliciana Parish, La., educated at Centenary College, La., subsequently studying medicine. He resided at the time of his death in East Baton Rouge Parish, La. and his will names a dau Coelia, his only brother, and father-in-law as executor. His wife was deceased. Nash-ville Chr Adv please copy.

Centenary College, Jackson, La. 18 Nov 1858

John C. Miller

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. Claudius Mayo to Miss Susan Mixer, both of St. Landry Parish, La. on 30 Nov

by Rev. A. W. Smith.

Rev. T. P. Crimes of Ala. Conference to Miss J. A. Dismukes, in Macon, on 9th inst. by Rev. W. E. M. Linfield.

Dr. J. P. Odenerei to Miss C. V. Ballard on 25th ult. by Rev. W. E. M. Linfield all of Noxubee County, Miss.

Mr. R. A. Cessna of Brookhaven, Miss. to Miss Sarah E. McRee of Copiah County, Miss. on 24th inst. by Rev. John B. Bowen.

Mr. R. Howie to Miss L. Goodman, both of Livingston, on 22nd ult. by Rev. Joseph Cottrell.

Vol. VIII, No. 47, 22 Dec 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Cols. 3 & 4

Mrs. Sarah A. Stewart died 13th ult. on Little River, Catahoula Parish, La., age 56 years. Survived by children.

Miss Ann M. Norwood died in Marion, Ala. on 12th inst., a young woman survived by a widowed mother.

Mrs. Elizabeth H. Dickson died at her residence in Bossier Parish, La. on 7 Nov 1858. She was the dau of Robert and Mary Schofield and consort of William Dickson who died in 1843. She is survived by children and many other relatives. S. S. Scott

Judge W. Rembert, born 20 Jun 1824 in South Carolina, died at his residence in Marengo County, Ala. 8 Nov 1858, age 34 years. Reared in affluence, he was an active member of the M. E. Church, a good master to his servants, a devoted husband and father, survived by wife and two children.

G. F. Ellen

Mr. West Cockerham died in Trinity, Catahoula Parish, La. 7 Nov 1858, survived by his wife and four children. He was born in Amite County, Miss. 30 Jul 1816.

A Brother

P. 1, Col. 3

Gen. John M. Days died in Alleghany County, Penn. last week, aged 87 years. Commissioned by Presidents Jefferson, Madison and Monroe, he served for seven years under Gen. Jackson in Indian Wars and at the Battle of New Orleans as a Captain and one of Gen. Jackson's aides.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. Jeremiah N. Daniel of Washington County to Miss S. J. Smith of Choctaw County, Ala. on 17 Nov by Rev. William M. Williams.

Mr. T. M. Wingham (?) of Washington County, Ala. to Miss Virginia Smith of Choctaw County, Ala. on 9th inst. by Rev. J. F. R. Brandon.

Mr. J. Munnerlyn to Miss Mary E. Myers on 8th ult. by Rev. Jas. W. Shores, all of Sumter County, Ala.

Mr. G. M. Martin of Perry County, Ala. to Miss S. J. Jackson of Dallas County on 8 Dec by Rev. R. S. Woodward.

Vol. VIII, No. 48, 29 Dec 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

Charles Smith, Sen. died at his residence on Bayou Poydrass, West Baton Rouge Parish, La. on 24 Nov, aged 54 years. A native of Sussex County, Va., at an early age moved to vicinity of Bayou Sarah, La. where he married Miss Elizabeth M. Sample, thence to Madison County, Miss. and from there to West Baton Rouge Parish, La. Converted in 1856 during revival conducted by Bros. Keener, Avery and Suratt.

Mrs. Sarah E. McClure, wife of Dr. Wm. A. McClure, dau of Major E. and Elizabeth Holtzclaw, died in Shuqualak, Noxubee County, Miss., aged 28 years. Married in Dec 1848, she is survived by her husband and small sons.

W. M. Holtzclaw

Mrs. Iantha Adaline Norvell, wife of William Norvell and dau of David and Maria Ford, died 19 Nov 1858, in her 23rd year, at her residence of her parents, in Barksville, Newton County, Tex. Survived by husband, 15 mos. old dau, Iantha Adaline, her parents and other relatives. Texas Chr Adv please copy. W.T.

Rev. Green M. Rogers died 11 Nov 1858, a member of Sharon Lodge, No. 105, Free and Accepted Masons, Sharon, Madison County, Miss., an old and respected citizen, minister of his church, an affectionate husband and devoted father. (The above from resolution adopted by his lodge on 12 Nov 1858, to be published in Canton newspapers and N.O. Chr. Advocate.)

B. F. Comfort, W.M.
J. N. Nichols, Secty

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. Thomas Cox of Green County, Ala. to Miss Mattie Byler of Corpus Christi, Tex. at residence of J. C. Bizzell, Green County, Ala. on 16th inst. by Rev. B. S. Williams.

Mr. D. H. Smith to Miss M. Foster, both of Green County, Ala. on 21st inst. by Rev. B. S. Williams.

Mr. James Barlow to Miss Margaret Vick of Concordia Parish, La. on 30 Nov by Rev. J. D. Adams.

Mr. W. S. Furman, Clerk of Court of Sumter County, Ala. to Miss S. E. McGrew on 16th inst. at the home of bride's mother, Lauderdale Springs, Miss. by Rev. J. B. Cotteell.

Rev. J. P. Dew of Mississippi Conference to Miss Elizabeth Arthur of St. Tammany Parish, La. on 23rd inst. at Methodist Episcopal Church at Covington, La. by Rev. B. Pipkin.

Mr. S. T. Taylor to Miss Susan E. Turner, dau of Henry G. Turner of Choctaw County, Ala. on 24th inst. at Bladon Springs by Rev. John Ferries.

Dr. G. W. McElrath to Miss Ester H. Turner, dau of B. D. Turner of Choctaw County, Ala. on 2nd inst. at Bladon Springs by Rev. John Ferries.

Maj. J. C. Hall to Miss E. M. M. Spignel on 22nd inst. by Rev. H. J. Hunter, all of Alabama. ... married at the home of Mr. Samuel Spignel.

Mr. W. Massinger of Autauga County, Ala. to Miss Ann Oliver of Coosa County, Ala. on 23rd inst. at home of W. K. Oliver by Rev. H. J. Hunter. Southern Chr. Adv. please copy.

Vol. VIII, No. 49, 4 Jan 1859

NO OBITUARIES IN THIS ISSUE

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. S. E. Rieves to Miss Cleopatra A. S. A. B. Hamm on 23rd ult. at residence of Mr. J. R. Hamm in Octibbaha County, Miss. by Rev. M. D. Thomason.

Mr. J. F. Harrison to Miss Mary Jane Lee on 10th ult. at residence of Mrs. Lee by Rev. L. P. Golson, all of Louisville, Ala.

Mr. William W. Shipp to Miss Mary J. Strother on 22nd ult. by Rev. Whitfield Harrington, all of Holmes County, Miss.

Vol. VIII, No. 50, 12 Jan 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Cols. 3 & 4

Mrs. Desdamona Seale, wife of Edward Seale, and dau of James and Mary Mahon, died 6 Dec 1858 in Shelby County, Ala. A member of M. E. Church since 1837, survived by husband and several children, one an 11-yr. old son called "Simmy".

Mrs. Eliza D. Mills died 5 Dec 1858 at her residence, Perry's Bridge, Vermillion Parish La. in her 73rd year. She was born in Charleston, S.C., the dau of Richard and Sarah Humphries, married at age 19 to Thomas Mills, resided in Philadelphia and Baltimore, then moved to Attakapas, La. in 1835, where her husband died. In Philadelphia she became a member of the Presbyterian Church, but with no organization of that denomination in Attakapas, she attached herself to the M. E. Church. She is survived by a large family of children and grandchildren. Texas Chr. Adv., Southern Chr. Adv. and Baltimore Chr. Adv. please copy.

B. F. Alexander

Gaston Martin Raoul, son of Mr. G. T. Raoul, died 22 Dec 1858, at Ponchitoula, La. in the 7th year of his age.

E. R. Strickland

Jane Knox died 8 Oct 1858, age 12 years. (Apparently an orphan, cared for by a lady names only as 'Mrs. H." - no place of death given.)

Euphemia Butcher, dau of Amos and Eliza Butcher, died in her 15th year at the residence of her uncle near Vermillionville, La. on 30 Oct 1858. W. P. Kimball

Joseph Robinson, youngest son of Captain John and H. Robinson, was born 18 Mar 1856 and died 10 Jul 1858. Survived by parents, one brother and one sister. E. C.

Mrs. M. B. Ragan died at her residence in Thibodaux, La. on 21 Nov 1858. (No birthdate or survivors mentioned.) 0. S. S.

MARRIAGES: P. 2, Col. 4

Rev. J. D. Cameron of the Alabama Conference to Miss A. E. Price, at the residence of the bride's father in Marion County, Ala. on 16 Dec 1858 by Rev. J. B. Stone.

Vol. VIII, No. 51, 19 Jan 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

James M. DeLoach died at his residence in Choctaw County 29th ult., survived by his wife and children. (From resolution by Gaston Circuit of Ala. Conference.)

J. A. Head, P. E. - - T. R. Crews, Secretary

Rev. John W. Mabry, a young minister, survived by his mother. (From resolution of second year's class in the Ala. Conference - no date or place of death given.) J.B. Powers, Chair. & J.F.R. Brandon, Sec. Macon, Miss. 3 Dec 1858

Mrs. Mary Cobb, wife of Augustus Cobb, died in Liberty, Amite County, Miss. on 21 Nov 1858, a young woman, survived by husband and young child.

Mrs. Margaret F. King died at her residence near Brownsville, Hinds County, Miss. on 3 Dec 1858 in her 36th year. A widow survived by a large family of children.

J. W. Phillips, L.P.

NO MARRIAGES IN THIS ISSUE

Vol. VIII, No. 52, 26 Jan 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

Jesse Frazer, born 1782 in South Carolina, died at his residence in Perry Co. Ala. 12 Oct 1858, survived by 70-year old widow and several children. T.P.R.

Sister Sulivan, was born in Darlington District, S.C. 22 Apr 1797, died 3 Dec 1858. Raised in Pulaski County, Ga., married John Sulivan in 1822 and emigrated to Jackson County, Fla., thence in 1837 to Wilcox County, Ala. and in 1838 to this Parish (Louisiana?). Survived by husband, two daughters and one son. (Place of death not given)

W. E. Doty

Robert Armenius Markham, born in Amherst County, Va. 13 Nov 1831, moved to Ala. 8 or 10 years ago and died near Summerville, Ala. 19 Dec 1858. Joined M. E. Church after camp meeting at Oak Grove, Perry County, Ala. conducted by Rev. A. H. Mitchell. Was licensed to practice law in 1855, but answered call to ministry and admitted to Alabama Conference as travelling preacher that same year. Survived by widow and young son. Summerfield, Ala. 4 Jan 1859. Detta

Dr. James Bernard Markham was born in Chesterfield County, Va. 16 Oct 1816 and died in Summerfield, Ala. 13 Dec 1858, survived by widow and three children. Joined M. E. Church in his 15th year under ministry of Rev. Wm. A. Smith, D.D. of the Virginia Conference, for 24 years he served his church as Class-leader, Steward, and licensed exhorter. Summerfield, Ala. 1 Jan 1859.

Delta

Mrs. Elizabeth Mathews, wife of Rev. W. C. Mathews, died in her 33rd year on Christmas Eve last in Choctaw County, Miss. Left grieving husband and eight little children.

W. H. Crawford

Cullinas Hannah was born in Blount County, Tenn. 9 Sep 1797, married at early age and moved to Pickens County, Ala. where he died 14 Dec 1858, leaving a widow and 14 children.

A. J. Coleman

Mrs. Mary Ann C. Ussery, wife of James G. Ussery, died in her 40th year in Green County, Ala. on 28 Dec 1858. She was the dau of John and Elizabeth Fleet and was born in Halifax County, Va. where she was raised and married in Oct 1838, moved to Hardiman County, Tenn. in 1840 and in 1842 came to Green County. Her husband and two children are left to mourn.

I. G. Smith

Joseph Barksdale died in Holmes County, Miss. 27 Nov 1858. Born in Georgia in 1802, he moved to this state at an early age. Survived by wife and nine children.

James G. Carlisle

John W. Allen of Russell County, Ala. died at his residence 2 Jan 1859, in his 54th year. (No mention of wife or children. Obituary written by his nephew who mentions deaths of grandfather, father, and now his uncle.)

A. W. Allen

Mrs. Caroline B. Groce, consort of Dr. B. W. Groce, died at her residence in Talledega County, Ala. on 22 Dec 1858. Survived by her father, husband and children. Nashville and Charleston Chr. Adv. please copy. N. P. Scales

Mrs. E. R. Strickland, wife of Rev. E. R. Strickland of the Mississippi Conference, died 21 Jan 1859.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. Wm. T. Ashford to Miss Mary I. Haney on 19th inst. in M. E. Church, Green-ville, Miss. by Rev. E. F. Mullins.

Mr. I. W. McCreary to Mrs. N. J. Brown on 29th ult. at residence of J. B. Brown by Rev. W. B. Adams. All of Jackson County, Fla. (See * below)

Mr. Wm. Davies of Gadsen County, Fla. to Miss Xantippe Wood of Washington County, Fla. on 9th inst. by Rev. W. B. Adams.

Vol. IX, No. 1, 2 Feb 1859

NO OBITUARIES IN THIS ISSUE

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. M. D. Belk to Miss M. A. Largent on 19th ult. in home of bride's mother, Franklin Parish, La., by Rev. T. H. McClendon.

Mr. R. H. Cross, Jr. of Montgomery County, Ala. to Miss Maggie C. Williams on 22nd ult. at home of bride's father in Gates County, N.C.

Mr. Levi Parks to Miss Laura J. Rain on 20th ult. by Rev. J. F. R. Brandon. All of Washington County, Ala.

* (May be correction of above) Mr. J. W. McCrary to Miss N. J. Brown on 29 Dec 1858 at residence of J. B. Brown by Rev. W. B. Adams. All of Jackson Co., Fla.

Mr. J. B. Hollingsworth of Texas to Miss S. A. Carpenter on 13th inst. at home of bride's mother near Jacksonville, Ala. by Rev. Neil Gillis.

Mr. G. G. Haden of Louisiana to Miss M. C. Shelly (Sheily ?) of Talladega on 17th ult. in Talladega by Rev. T. P. Crymes.

Vol. IX, No. 2, 9 Feb 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

Thomas Lassiter died at residence of his father at Boeuff Prairie, Franklin Parish, La. in the 21st year of his age, leaving a wife to mourn him. (No date of death given.)

H. C. Abney

John Bowles Glenn, aged 5 years, died 3rd ult. and his brother, Emory Thomas Glenn, aged 2 years, died near Auburn, Ala. on 10th ult. They were sons of E. T. and Helen Glenn, and grandsons of Rev. J. B. Glenn, formerly of the South Carolina Conference. Auburn, Ala. 17 Jan 1859. W. E. M. Linfield

A. Cayce Wise, second son of Joseph and Sarah Wise, died of accidental gunshot wounds, in his 17th year. (No date or place given, but mentions a sister and two ministers, Uncle Brown and Hanman.)

NO MARRIAGES IN THIS ISSUE

Vol. IX, No. 3, 16 Feb 1859

Mrs. Alice T. Suratt, wife of Rev. S. B. Suratt of the Louisiana Conference, died 2 Jan 1859. Born in Limestone County, Ala. 24 Oct 1830, moved to Shelby County, Tenn. and married 22 Dec 1857, and went with her husband to Baton Rouge, La. In 1858, they were sent to Mansfield-Pleasant Hill Circuit. She leaves an infant a few weeks old.

J. Pipes

Rufus E. Case, Esq. died at his plantation near Madison Parish, La. on 29 Nov 1858, in his 35th year. A native of Kentucky, he was well known in this city for 10 years. He leaves a widow and children.

W.

Nancy Elizabeth Brack, youngest child of William and Susan Brack of Caddo Parish, La., born 12 Mar 1842 in Talledega County, Ala. died 23 Nov 1858.

Mansfield, La. 1858

H. C. Thweatt

Mrs. Sarah L. Robinson, wife of Col. John Robinson, died at her residence in Madison County, Miss. 31 Jan 1859, in her 26th year.

Mary Kennedy, dau of William and C. M. Kennedy, died 22 Dec 1858 near Jamestown, Smith County, Tex., aged 1 yr. 8 mos. and 7 days.

C. M. Kennedy

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. Julius Vairin of New Orleans to Miss Amelia T. Nugent, dau of John Nugent of Point Coupee Parish, La. on 10th inst. at home of F. A. Boyle, by Rev. Dr. Walker.

Mr. John A. Fondren to Miss Sallie A. James, both of Hinds County, Miss., on 10th inst. near Raymond, Miss, by Rev. John T. Dew.

Mr. Henry Leggett to Miss E. Henderson on 30th ult. by Rev. J. D. Adams, all of Waterproof, La.

Vol. IX, No. 5, 2 Mar 1859 (Issue No. 4, Feb 23 1859 is missing. E.M.T.)

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Cols. 3 & 4

Martha Dowling, wife of Rev. Dempsey Dowling, died at her residence in Dale County, Ala. 15 Jan 1859, in her 72nd year. Born in North Carolina her parents moved to Darlington District, S.C. when she was three years old. At age 15 she married Dempsey Dowling and in 1825 the family moved to Dale Co., Ala. She is survived by her husband, seven sons, seven daughters, eighty grandchildren and thirty-nine great-grandchildren. A. Dowling

Ennis Hooper died 23 Jan 1859 at Pleasant Valley near Baton Rouge, La. in his 15th year.

J. W. Langtree

Mrs. Caroline E. Ellis, wife of G. W. Ellis, Esq., died 30 Dec 1858 in Copiah County, Miss. She was born in Copiah County 4 Aug 1828 and leaves a husband and six children.

W. Wadsworth

Mrs. O. Beall, wife of W. D. Beall and dau of Mr. and Mrs. Stanfill, died 19 Dec 1858 at residence of Mrs. Hampton in Holmes County, Miss. where she was reared and lived until her death. Survived by husband and children. H.W.

Charles M. Godbold, born in Wilcox County, Ala. 31 Aug 1837, died at his mother's residence in Ala. on 20 Dec 1858.

Anson West

Mrs. Chloe Simmons died 19 Jan 1859, aged 68 years. She was the dau of David Mills who emigrated to Louisiana in 1812. She was born in 1790, married John Simmons in 1825.
Rapides Parish, La.

R. T. Parish

Mrs. Mary E. Stork, dau of Josiah and Elizabeth Garlington, was born in Wilcox County, Ala. 28 Oct 1827 and died 1 Dec 1858, leaving a husband and two little children.

Anson West

Ralph Humphreys, infant son of B. G. and Elizabeth Humphreys, died 20th ult. on Roebuck Lake, Sunflower County, Miss.

Jas. Maclennan

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

T. Peak, Esq. of Livingston Parish, La. to Mrs. M. Duffey of East Baton Rouge on 7th ult. in East Baton Rouge Parish at residence of H. Kean, Esq., by Rev. J. Nicholson.

Prof. G. H. Wiley to Mrs. M. S. Magruder, both of Jackson, La., on 10th inst. by Rev. John C. Miller.

Mr. J. G. Carney to Miss Mary B. Dunn on 17th inst. in East Feliciana Parish, La., by Rev. John C. Miller.

STEAMSHIP DISASTER: P. 3, Col. 1 - Baton Rouge 27 Feb 1859

FEARFUL STEAMBOAT DISASTER - Blowing up of the Princess - Extent of loss of life not known, but estimated at between 40 and 100 from first reports.

Baton Rouge, 27 Feb: The Steamer Princess exploded her boilers this morning off Conrad's Point, in sight of Baton Rouge. The boat took fire and burned up. We give the following names, as far as ascertained:

DEAD AND MISSING: A son of W. B. Stuart of Fayette, Miss.; Mr. Brandon, Clerk of Court, Natchez; two brothers name of Marks, Fayette, Miss.; James Yale and W. L. Glover, Natchez; Col. Coffey of Grand Gulf; Dr. Richards, Point Coupee; John M. Bell, New Orleans; H. W. Sherbourne, Baton Rouge; Charles Bannister and L. Huard, Representatives of New Orleans; Edward Craig, A. G. Carey, Mr. Kingston of New Orleans; a negro boy, owner unknown; seven of the crew - one named Michael Sullivan; a gentleman name unknown; Messrs. Hodges, Murphy, Delee, Brewer, Lurtz, George Davis, J. W. Seymour, Capt. Jackson, John Clark, Claxton and Taylor of Baton Rouge; Mr. Calhoun of Kentucky; a slave of Capt. Holmes; the assistant engineer of the Princess - 39 in all. Some died after being rescued.

WOUNDED: James Izod, clerk of the Princess; L. H. Lurty, L. D. Brewer and W. Phillips of Bayou Sara; Messrs. Hall, Wilcox and Rodney; Jos. Clark, 3rd clerk; J. F. Scott of Texas; Augustus DeLee of Clinton; F. Surget of Natchez; J. J. Hodges of Franklin, Miss.; Mr. Cockburn connected with the house of Oakey & Hawkins of this city; Messrs. Harbor and Vigne of Point Coupee; F. A. Cheatham, Baton Rouge; George Evans, Natchez; J. M. Carr, New Carthage; Philip Stephens of Baton Rouge; H. B. Murphy, St. Louis; Anderson, colored waiter; Sam Waits of Virginia; Mr. Baxter of Rapides; Judge Boyce and nephew; J. D. Comeaux and Mr. Alley of Rapides; Judge Farrar, Point Coupee; Phillip Brandon of Washington, Miss.; Miss Lizzie Stone, Natchez; Mrs. Reeves, Tensas; F. C. Laville, Representative of New Orleans; F. Davenport, Natchez; one of the pilots aboard the Morrison; Mr. Rexroth, German Gazette, New Orleans; Mrs. B. J. Butler of Vicksburg; Smith, a negro man of Capt. Ure; a negro man T. L. McGill; a deck hand (name unknown) - 46 in all. Also, A. W. Delie of Clinton.

Latest from Scene of the Princess Explosion - Baton Rouge, 9 p.m., 28 Feb: Among those saved there were probably one hundred more or less wounded. Many of these have since died at the various places to which they were taken, but it is impossible to get a full and correct list of the saved or lost. Many of the injured are in critical condition and not expected to recover.

NOTE: Only the sections of this report which includes list of names have been copied. For more complete details and full account of all those lost and saved, refer to Baton Rouge and New Orleans newspapers for period of 27 Feb - 1 Mar, 1859. Several Mississippi River steamboats assisted in the rescues, those mentioned being: Kate Dale, Empress, Morrison, and Virginia. Officers and crewmen of these vessels risked death to save the victims, some were badly injured in the attempt to control the fire and save the passengers on board the Princess.

Vol. IX, No. 6, 9 Mar 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Joel Reynolds Huntington, infant son of W. H. and Elizabeth R. Huntington, aged 5 mos. 27 days, died in Marion, Ala. on the 9th ult.

Sympathy

Miss Mary Crawford was born in Kemper County, Miss. in Dec 1840 and died in Daleville, Miss. on 19 Jan 1859. Survived by her parents and three sisters and brothers.

Jas. R. Ramsey

Mrs. Elizabeth P. Maxwell, wife of Joseph Maxwell, died 20 Jan 1859 in Monroe County, Ala., about 57 years old.

A Friend

Anna Lettitia, infant dau of Rev. G. H. and Mrs. L. B. Clinton, died 17th inst., age 6 mos. 19 days.

MARRIAGES: P. 2, Col. 3

Capt. Jesse P. Forgay of the Steamer Gossamer to Miss M. A. Jones of St. Mary Parish, La. on 27 Jan 1859, in Franklin, La. at bride's father's home, by Rev. Stephen J. Davies.

Mr. David Pointer of Memphis, Tenn. to Miss Leonora Smith of St. Mary Parish, La. on 24th ult. at home of Hon. P. C. Bethell, by Rev. Stephen J. Davis.

Mr. H. Blocker of Texas to Miss F. Fritis of Marengo County, Ala. on 22nd ult. at the residence of bride's father, by Rev. G. F. Ellis.

Mr. John J. Snell to Miss M. E. Mattoux, both of Newton County, Texas, at residence of bride's father, on 13th ult., by Rev. David Ford.

Mr. A. D. Cooper of Noxubee County, Miss. to Miss M. A. Prewit at residence of bride's father in Franklin Parish, La. on 24th ult., by Rev. J. H. McClendon.

Death of H. T. Curd (From Nashville Christian Advocate): Mr. H. T. Curd of Louisville died at 5 p.m. 24 Feb 1859, a few hours after his second daughter was married in his presence. Death was due to lockjaw following an injury to his hand, which had been recently amputated, in an effort to save his life.

Vol. IX, No. 7, 16 Mar 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Mrs. Juliet F. Sturdivant, wife of Dr. L. L. Sturdivant, died on 2nd ult. at her stepfather's home in Summerfield, Ala., in her 27th year. Survived by her mother, husband and small son.

W. Murrah

Mrs. Mary Hamet died near Raymond, Hinds County, Miss. 19 Jan 1859, in her 71st year. Born in Tenn., she emigrated when young to near Natchez, Miss., living for many years in Wilkinson and Hinds Counties. She was the mother-in-law of Rev. L. Wiley.

F. G. Booth

Mary C. Dacus, wife of John Dacus and dau of Rev. Lovick P. Ramsey, was born 27 Feb 1834 and died 2 Dec 1858. Dayton, Ala., 23 Feb 1859. J. C. Huckabee

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Co. 3

J. Jay Lane of New Orleans to Miss A. Hubbard 2 Mar 1859, at bride's home in Jackson, Tenn., by Rev. Dr. Rivers. The bride is the dau of Rev. Benjamin and Mrs. Mary Hubbard.

Mr. John Peteet to Mrs. Eliza J. Mitchell, both of Attala County, Miss., on 24th ult. by Rev. L. Ercanbrack.

Mr. Jas. J. Tooke of Bienville Parish, La. to Miss Maria F. Jones of Talbotton, Ga. on 3rd inst., by Rev. A. M. Wynn.

Vol. IX, No. 8, 23 Mar 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

John Bryant Nunn, son of Samuel and Jane Nunn, was born in Harris County, Ga. 13 Jan 1832 and died in Auburn, Ala. 6 Nov 1858.

Miss Bettie A. Chapman, dau of Ambrose M. Chapman of Mansfield, DeSoto Parish, La., died in Macon Ga. in her 16th year.

C.B.J.

Mrs. Emeline McKenzie died near Midway, Monroe County, Ala. 25 Jan 1858, in the 39th year of her life.

A.C.B.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. Chas. C. Simmons of West Feliciana to Miss Caroline Asher of East Feliciana, La. on 8 Mar 1859 at the residence of P. V. Bracey, Esq. by Rev. John A. B. Jones.

Mr. Wm. K. Hyer to Miss Isabella Abercrombie on 8th inst. at residence of Mr. J. Abercrombie near Pensacola, Fla. by Rev. W. K. Norton.

Mr. Andrew D. Lawhon to Miss Mary P. Thompson on 8th inst. at residence of Mr. Henry Thompson, by Rev. C. C. Callaway. All of Green County, Ala.

Mr. J. C. Wheatly to Miss E. E. Norwood on 9th inst. at residence of Dr. W. E. Rapp, by Rev. T. H. McClendon. All of Franklin Parish, La.

Mr. J. R. Allen to Miss Mary J. Drasher on 13th inst. by Rev. G. W. Brown. Of Columbia, Shelby County, Ala.

Mr. Albert G. Reily of Wilkinson County, Miss. to Miss M. W. Doherety on 9th inst. at residence of bride's grandmother in West Feliciana Parish, La., by Rev. E. A. Flowers.

William Gretten of Mount Sterling to Miss R. A. DuBose of Sumpter, Ala. on 8th inst. at the residence of bride's father, by Rev. O. Hawkins.

Vol. IX, No. 9, 30 Mar 1859

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Rev. Joseph H. Phelan was born in Richmond, Va. in 1818, spent his boyhood in and around Huntsville, Ala., his early manhood in Tuskaloosa and Marion, where he practiced law. He joined the Alabama Conference in 1847. Leaves an aged mother, two brothers, his wife and three little sons. Thos. A. Summers

Mrs. Elizabeth Caroline Laney, wife of Rev. James H. Laney of the Mississippi Conference, died 8 Mar 1859. She professed religion at a camp-meeting in Ga. about 13 years ago. Survived by her husband and seven young children. Southern Christian Advocate please copy.

F. A. Lamkin

Mrs. Sarah S. Watkins, wife of Rev. B. E. Watkins, died 12 Dec 1858 in Coosa County, Ala. She was the dau of John and Nancy Berry, born in Whitley County, Ky. 6 Jul 1805. Leaves husband and children.

Nashville & Charleston Christian Advocate please copy. Jos. T. Abernathy

THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE - continued

Robert Aquilla Densler, son of Dr. H. L. and Mary Densler, died 20 Feb 1859 near Burnsville, Dallas County, Ala., in his 11th year, survived by parents and brothers and sisters.

K.

Mrs. Nancy N. Hurst, wife of Rev. W. W. Hurst, died in Sunflower County, Miss. on 31 Jan 1859, aged 27 years. Edwin Mortimer

Thomas Lofflin died in Covington County, Miss. 4 Mar 1859, in his 31st year. A member of the M. E. Church South, he was a steward of Leaf River Mission at the time of his death. Charleston Adv. please copy.

J. Boyes

Florence Napoleon Carnes, infant son of A. H. and Elizabeth Carnes, aged one month and 20 days, died 29(?) Feb 1859 in Franklin County, Miss.

Robert McDonald

Sarah Jane Enochs, infant dau of Isaac V. and Julia H. Enochs, aged 24 days, died at her father's residence in Hinds County, Miss. on 6th inst.

Isaac V. Enochs

Ella -- died at Dangerfield, Texas 22 Jan 1859, aged 11 years; and

Ann Augusta died at Jefferson, Texas 22 Feb 1859, aged one mo. and 22 days, the daughters of Mr. and Mrs. F. A. Schluter of Jefferson, Texas.

OBITUARY: P. 3, Col. 3

Anna Ward, infant dau of O. W. and Sarah A. Ward, aged 11 mos. and 29 days, died on 18th ult. in DeKalb County, Ala. Fleter Mary

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. H. A. Thigpen of Prattville (Ala.) to Miss M. E. Jones of Montgomery County on 17th inst. in Montgomery County, Ala., by Rev. J. D. Fisher.

Dr. John Murphy of Claiborn County to Miss L. L. Harrison on 23rd inst. at Dr. C. T. Murphy's in Homer County, by Rev. J. G. Carlisle.

Mr. C. W. Carter to Miss C. L. Pentecoste on 17th inst. at residence of John M. Carter, by Rev. Lewis A. Reed, all of Tensas Parish, La.

* * * * * * * * * * *

Family Histories and Genealogies A Specialty

E. M. TIPTON
Printing & Publishing
Rt. 1, Box 403-D
Bossier City, La. 71010
Printer of THE GENIE

Always consult your printer before you start preparing the manuscript for your Family History. He can save you time, money and work, and help you prepare a better publication. If your Family History is important enough to compile, it is important enough to publish.

ABSTRACT OF THE MINUTES OF HEBRON BAPTIST CHURCH (1845 - 1894) Winn Parish, Louisiana

Through the courtesy of Peggy Meredith Brady of Jonesboro, La., we begin a new series of valuable records. In the interest of history, as well as genealogy, we will publish this ABSTRACT just as Mrs. Brady compiled it, including her preface. (Ed. Note: Mrs. Brady and Mrs. Ophelia M. Story, who is mentioned in the preface, are cousins of your editor through the Peters family of Winn Parish, as is Mrs. Glenn McCarty, also a member of our Association.)

PREFACE

The following article was written by H. Ted Woods in his column "Caldwell Parish in Slices" in the Caldwell Watchman-Progress Newspaper, Columbia, La.:

"The minutes of the Hebron Baptist Church, which was established in the year 1845 and still continues as an active Winn Parish Baptist congregation, are the oldest and most historically valuable record of anything in that Parish, according to H. B. Boseman, well known historian of this area, in an article appearing in the Thursday, August 13, 1970, issue of the Winn Parish Enterprise."

"While Caldwell Parish boasts of several Baptist churches that are older than the Old Hebron Baptist Church, there is no evidence that any record of minutes exist at this time."

"The article about the Old Hebron Baptist Church is of special interest to the people of this parish inasmuch as it is located on the Grayson-Sikes blacktop near the Caldwell Parish line and the two Baptist ministers who spearheaded the move to organize this old church were both residents of Caldwell Parish, being Rev. Nathan M. Davis and Rev. Thomas R. Meredith."

"According to Mr. Bozeman, the records or minutes of Old Hebron Baptist Church are in two leather-bound volumes that Mr. and Mrs. B. E. Thigpen, whose families have done much to preserve these priceless records for the past 125 years, have loaned the Winnfield First Savings and Loan Association in Winnfield to be Xeroxed."

"Mr. and Mrs. B. E. Thigpen recently told Bozeman the fascinating story about how the old church records had been preserved all these years. LeRoy Harvey, a great-great-uncle of Mrs. Thigpen, became the second church clerk in 1847, and since then many of the church clerks have been related to either Mr. or Mrs. Thigpen down to the present clerk, Miss Linda May, a granddaughter of the Thigpens, who is an employee of the Citizens Progressive Bank in Columbia."

"It is understood that the said minutes from 1845 to August 1894 would have been lost forever had not Lott Hinton, the father of Mrs. Thigpen, found them on a trash pile fixing to be burned. This was in 1923, and as Bozeman put it, finding the minutes was "nothing less than an Act of Providence".

"At the time the Old Hebron Baptist Church was organized in 1845, the church site is where it is today, but was then in Catahoula Parish; that part of Catahoula that became a part of Winn Parish in 1852 when that parish was created. When the present church building was erected in 1903, the Hebron community was thickly papulated by prosperous farm families for many miles in every direction. Now there are only a few families left. Most of the children, grand-children have gone to cities and towns elsewhere, and the large timber industries have purchased the farms which are now thickly covered over with pine trees."

"According to the old minutes, the first organizational meeting of the church was held on January 25, 1845, and among those attending were Joseph Peters and his wife, Olive Peters; L. C. Bullock and wife, Pamela Bullock; Noah Willis and wife, Winaford Willis; and a Mr. Jones and his wife, Varah

Jones." (Olive Peters was a Rentz before her marriage. Ed.)

"L. C. Bullock, according to the minutes recorded on January 26, 1845, was selected as the first clerk of the Old Hebron Baptist Church, and Noah Willis was the first man chosen to be ordained as a deacon there. At a meeting held on February 1, 1845, the clerk was requested to prepare a letter to Rev. A. L. Mercer to be sent by Deacon Willis, who was Moderator pro-tem, asking him to accept the pastorship of the new church for the balance of the new year. On February 22 following, a letter from Rev. Mercer was received informing the members that it would be impossible for him to serve. The church members then called upon Rev. Meredith to serve. It was not until May 24, however, that a meeting was held and Rev. Meredith accepted the call to pastor the church for the balance of the year."

"On July 26, 1845, a meeting of the church officials and members was held with Rev. Meredith presiding, and the door was open for reception of members, and among those joining were Amos Richardson, William Willis, Richard Cole, and his wife, Martha Cole, by experience. At that time the church passed a resolution to petition the Ouachita Baptist Association for admission into that body as a member and that Joseph Peters, Noah Willis, and L. C. Bullock were chosen to bear the petitionary letter. The church was admitted to the Association and accepted at another meeting held on August 24, 1845, and it was resolved that meetings be held quarterly."

"No doubt that between the time the church was organized in January and up to August 1845, many people of the area had united with the church, as the minutes were very dim and in some cases entirely faded out. However, on October 25, 1845, the door was again thrown open for new members by Moderator Pro-tem, W. A. Sullivan, and three accepted. They were William Peters, Allen McCarty and wife, Mary McCarty, by experience."

"The last meeting of the organizational year was held on December 27, 1845, at which time the pastor for the ensuing year had to be chosen, and thereupon Rev. Meredith was renominated unanimously and being present, accepted."

As Mr. Woods explained, many of the pages are very dim and the handwriting is typical of that era, having many loops and fancy squiggles, making it difficult to read. I am sure I have made errors in some initials and names, but transcribed each entry as it appeared to me, therefore the reader may find the same name further on with a different spelling or different initials. I copied many words with their original spelling, also, especially where their meaning was not too clear to me.

This copy was made from the Xeroxed copy made by the Winnfield First Savings and Loan Association mentioned above through the courtesy of Mrs. Ophelia M. Story, Assistant Secretary. I have not examined the original books and so do not know if the dim pages on this copy can be read there.

Mrs. Peggy Meredith Brady

+++++++++++

NAMES OF THE MEMBERS THAT CONSTITUTED HEBRON CHURCH (VIZ)

Males

Females

Joseph Peters & wife L. C. Bullock & wife Noah Willis & wife Olive Peters Pamelia Bullock Winaford Willis Sarah Jones

ABSTRACT OF THE MINUTES OF HEBRON BAPTIST CHURCH - continued

We, the undersigned Baptist Ministers of the Gospel, having been called upon as a Presbytery for the purpose of constituting the above Brethren and Sisters into a church capacity, having met and upon satisfactory distinuance of their faith, pronounce them a regular constituted Baptist Church of Christ. This, the twenty fifth day of January A.D. 1845.

Ministers

Thos. Meredith

Nathan M. Davis

(Note: There are several pages that list members):

---- Rentz R. Everett -- dead B. Everett -amus Kirkland -- dead Riser -- dismissed by letter ---- McCarty -- E. Willis John Cook C. Bevers George Richardson ---- Hendrix -- excluded John Kelley ---- Thornton K. Erskins Martin King S. King ---nel M. Riser C. McCarty Luther Willis B. Rogers Lamy Cook L. A. Thornton -- dismissed by letter Sarah Suthern -- dismissed by letter Mary T. Tyrone Surintha B. Bevers Nancy Casels -- dismissed by letter Espy S. Hendrix -- dismissed by letter Nancy Richison Elizabeth Ford -- dismissed by letter Apr. 3rd Francis A. Richardson Elizabeth Albriton -- dismissed by letter Apr. 30 Theodesia Albriton -- dismissed by letter Apr. 30 Martha A. Beses Joana Thigpen Nancy Thornton Nancy Everett Sallie Rentz -- excluded Nancy Rentz Minerva Breton -- dismissed by letter Nancy Kelly

```
A. Rentz
Josephine Whelous King
J. Rentz
-- B. Rentz -- excluded
---- King
Wm. ---- -- dismissed by letter
P. -- Kelley
Lee Talor -- excluded
Solomon Thigpen -- dismissed by letter
George Wyatt -- dismissed by letter
-- J. Willis
Allen Anderson -- dismissed by letter
H. Anderson -- dismissed by letter
T. Anderson -- dismissed by letter
Elizabeth White
Sarah J. Wall
A. McCarty -- dead
Mary McCarty -- dismissed by letter
---- Adams -- dismissed by letter
---- King -- dismissed by letter
Celina McCarty -- dismissed by letter ---- 19, 1876
Minerva Kirklen -- dismissed by letter
Elizabeth Thigpen -- dismissed by letter
---- Newsom -- dismissed by letter, Oct. 31, 1874
Margaret Barrett -- dismissed by letter
A. King
Caroline McCarty
---- McCarty -- dismissed by letter
---- Hatten
---- Bowls -- dismissed by letter, Oct. 31, 1874
---- Thigpen, Mary -- excluded
Frances Albriton -- dismissed by letter
Angeline Rentz
E. T. Everette
Laurra Hendrix - dismissed by letter
Anna E. G. McCarty
---- Wyatt -- dismissed by letter
C. E. White -- dismissed by letter, Apr. 13, 1881
---- Smith
Elizabeth Buchan, Sen. -- died Dec. 8, 1872
Elizabeth Buchan, Jun.
---- White -- died Feb. 11, 1868
---ah Bissett -- dismissed by letter
---- Willis -- dismissed by letter
--- tha E. Whitehead -- dismissed by letter
-oury McCarty
Sarah J. McCarty Wall
Olif Starnes
Ada Tyrone -- dismissed by letter
Margrett Barrett -- dismissed by letter
Anna King
Sarah A. King
---- Newsom -- dismissed by letter
--da Bullock -- dismissed by letter
```

ABSTRACT OF THE MINUTES OF HEBRON BAPTIST CHURCH - continued

-- rend Peters -- died Feb. 27, 1873 Martha J. Smith -- dismissed by letter, June 6, 1874 Tempy Roberts, freed woman -- excluded Madora Hudson -- name dropped Cassa A. King Mary Ann McCarty -- dead Ed--- Hudson -- dismissed by letter Caroline McCarty Hellen Anderson - dismissed Martha Kirkland -- dismissed by letter Sarah Davis -- dismissed by letter ---- Peters -- dismissed by letter ---- Peters -- dismissed by letter Nancy McCarty Amanda Abrams Lucinder Brown -- dismissed by letter Jane Brown -- dead ---- Jones -- dismissed by letter Elizabeth Thigpen Jane Bruce -- excluded Minerva Thigpen ---- Gardner -- dismissed by letter, Dec. 20, 1873 Mary Colter Mary Bowls -- dismissed by letter, Oct. 31, 1874 Laura Garner -- dead Celina McCarty Nancy A. ---- -- dismissed by letter Nancy S. Willis Almedia Anderson Sarah A. Lucus -- dismissed by letter, Sept. 5, 1874 Levinia Kelly -- dismissed by letter, June 6, 1874

These records will be continued in the January 1975 issue.

** * * * * * * * * * * *

THE GENEALOGICAL HELPER

The most popular genealogical periodical sold, is published bi-monthly each January, March, May, July, September, and November. The six issues for the year contain over 600 pages filled with genealogical queries, book reviews and much, much more genealogical information. Subscribe now!

1 Year \$8.50 - 2 Years \$14.00 - 3 Years \$20.50

The Everton Publishers, Inc.

P.O. Box 368 Logan, Utah 84321

THE BRODNAX FAMILY BIBLE

Copied by Mable H. Roberts

This Bible is owned by Mr. Billy Tubbs of Shreveport, La. It was printed by Collins & Co., New York, 1816.

BIRTHS

Thomas Hall Brodnax was born the 1st day of November 1784 Winney Tucker Mitchell was born the 8th day of December 1787 Martha Rivers Brodnax was born the 24th day of April 1805 Frances Hobbs Brodnax was born the 29th day of June 1806 Eliza Mitchell Brodnax was born the 12th day of January 1808 Emelia Brodnax was born the 21st day of December 1809 Thomas Alfred Brodnax was born the 9th day of May 1811 Mary Ann Brodnax was born the 15th day of February 1813 John Henry Mitchell Brodnax was born the 7th day of March 1815 Robert Mitchell Brodnax was born the 3rd day of June 1816 William Taylor Brodnax was born the 1st day of May 1818 Ann Hall Brodnax was born the 21st day of January 1820 Rebecca Ann Tucker Brodnax was born the 15th day of March 1822 Amy Goodwin Brodnax was born the 13th day of February 1824 James Taylor Brodnax was born the 6th day of May 1826 Cornelia Mitchell Brodnax was born the 29th day of July 1828

Susanna Hopkins Maxcy was born the 1st day of March 1824 Amy Hopkins Maxcy was born the 11th day of November 1826

Robert Motley was born the 18th day of December 1824 Nancy Motley was born the 19th day of May 1826 Frances Tucker Motley was born the 7th day of October 1824 (?)

Martha Jane Stamp was born the 1st day of November 1827

Martha Ann Brodnax, wife of R. M. Brodnax, was born the 23rd day of February 1822

Cornedia June Brodnax, dau of R. M. Brodnax, was born the 10th day of August 1842

Francis Cornelia Clepper, dau of Sem G. & Rebecca Clepper, was born on the 5th day of October 1841

Thomas Hall Dalton was born April 18, 1846 Francis Tucker Dalton was born December 10, 1847

Annie Vines Brodnax was born October 4, 1889 William Perkins Brodnax was born August 11, 1899

MARRIAGES

Thomas Hall Brodnax and Winney Tucker Mitchell were married the 3rd day of May 1804

William Motley and Martha Rivers Brodnax were married the 3rd day of July 1823 Stephen H. Maxcy and Frances Hobbs Brodnax were married the 3rd day of July 1823

Thomas Stamp and Eliza Mitchell Brodnax were married the 8th day of February 1827

DEATHS

Emelia Brodnax, dau of Winney T. and Thos. H. Brodnax, departed this life the 28th day of January 1810

William Taylor Brodnax, son of Winney T. and Thos. H. Brodnax, departed this life the 10th day of September 1818

Ann Hall Brodnax, dau of Winney T. and Thos. H. Brodnax, departed this life the 12th day of February 1831 with 24 hours of sickness

John Thomas Hollis, son of Frances Brodnax Hollis, departed this life the 16th day of June 1837

Frances H. Hollis, dau of Thos. H. and Winney T. Brodnax, departed this life the 18th day of September 1837, age 31 years

Cornelia Mitchell Brodnax departed this life the 5th day of September 1840 Rebecca A. T. Clepper, dau of Thos. H. and Winfred T. Brodnax, departed this life August 1, 1845

Thomas Hall Brodnax departed this life the 24th day of October 1846
Winfried T. Brodnax departed this life Sept. 11, 1859, in her 73rd year of age
William Ora Brodnax died August 27, 1898
Mary Lassiter McCrory died February 21, 1906
Lula Brodnax died October 15, 1910
Eliza T. Brodnax died October 21, 1913
Lou Cheshire died September 1919 (no day listed)

Narciss Lassiter Simms died December 1, 1927, age 85 years Sallie Lassiter Brodnax died March 26, 1932, age 76 years William Terral Brodnax died November 1, 1933 Robert Nathan Brodnax died April 13, 1936

William Perkins Brodnax died 1944 (no month or day listed) Annie Vines Brodnax died August 1966 (no day listed)

FAMILY BIBLE PROJECT

Family Bibles are often invaluable, even irreplaceable, sources of genealogical information. Sometimes, however, the owner will not realize the significance of "all that old scribbling". Many of them are lost or destroyed, or even donated to bible collections for missionary work in foreign countries, and the genealogical material is lost forever.

THE GENIE is establishing a project to copy and publish genealogical information from Family Bibles of members and non-members everywhere. We call on all members to please assist by locating and copying as many Family Bibles as possible.

If you have a Family Bible, or know of one, please copy the information on births, deaths, and marriages, and send it to THE GENIE. Please identify the current owner, the location of the Bible, and as much as possible on the family background and their locations. If you need assistance on a difficult case, feel free to call on your editor. Any assistance required will be provided, including arrangements to have Xerox copies made - at no cost to the owner or to the individual obtaining permission to preserve these valuable records.

INFORMATION PLEASE

BELL, MATHIES, BRAZIEL

JOSHUA PRESSLEY BELL b ca 1828, La. Moved to Tex., settled near Beckville, Panola County. Marr three times, had three sets of children: (1) daus MARTHA, BETTY, and BELLE; (2) dau TINY m HOMER MATHIES, M.D.; (3) maiden name of 3rd wife was BRAZIEL and the children were dau ROZEE MAUDE, sons WILLIE and TOM. In 1927, Joshua P. Bell lived with son, Willie, at Beckville. He d in 1933, aged 105 yrs. Joshua Pressley Bell was my g-grandfather; his dau Martha was my grandmother.

Wish to locate living descendants and would appreciate correspondence with anyone who knew or is related to them.

Mrs. Lula Mae Bartee, 147 Marys Avenue, Pittsburg, Calif. 94565

BARLOW, MACREE

My paternal grandfather, DANIEL BARLOW, and w CHARLOTTE ANN MACREE, moved from Ala. to Tex., settled near Pine Hill (near Henderson), Rusk County. Daniel d ca 1891/92. Charlotte d in 1916 near Pine Hill. They had six sons: NEVILLE, VINCENT, BEECHER, JAY (my father), SWIFT, and a son who d young; four daus: MISSIE, LULA, VEDA, and DAISY.

Would appreciate corresponding with any descendants or anyone who knew them. Mrs. Lula Mae (Barlow) Bartee, 147 Marys Avenue, Pittsburg, Calif. 94565

BOONE, GLOVER

Need parents and wife of RICHARD BOONE, appeared on 1870 census in Bell County, Tex., b ca 1790, Ala., occupation given as physician. Had lived in Tenn. where his known child, ZINAH, was b. Zinah m ANDREW GLOVER. Mrs. James T. Lawyer, 923 West Birch, Deming, New Mexico 88030

ELAM, WHEATON, JONES

WM JEFFERSON ELAM b ca 1792, Va., d 1842, Natchitoches Parish (in area which became Sabine Parish after 1843), m 1820, Ark., CYNTHIA WHEATON. Children: JOSEPH BARTON b 1821, Ark., CHAS. WHEATON b 1823, Tex., MARY JANE b ca 1825, MARTHA b ca 1827, JOHN WADDELL b 1833.

Have data on all but the two daus. Mary Jane was reported to have m ----? JONES. They probably lived in DeSoto Parish. Uncle JOHN PAMPLIN ELAM was guardian and lived in Catahoula Parish.

Any information appreciated. Faye Elam Thompson, 4902 Donna, San Antonio, Tex 78228

SMITH, BURNS

JAMES SMITH came from England. Dau SUSANNAH m BENJAMIN BURNS, when & where? James moved to Slate Spring, Miss. His granddaughter, MELISSA BURNS, unmarr, with one or two of her brothers went to Slate Springs, also. (No dates given)

Any information appreciated. Will exchange.

Mrs. Guy Berry, 2300 Peachtree Road, Mesquite, Texas 75149

SELF, GANDY, SMART, DILLON

ELIJAH SELF b ca 1819, Miss., m ca 1841 LOUISA A. ----?. Children were: WILLIAM b 1842, Miss., MARY J. b 1844, Miss., NANCY A. b 1846 Jan 15, La., m D. R. GANDY, SR.; LELETIA b 1848, La., ROBERT ELI b 1853 May 9, La., m ELNORA SMART; GEORGE W. b 1856 Jan 14, La., m COASTI SMART; IONA b 1858, La., RILLA E. b 1862, La., m EDWARD CUNNINGHAM DILLON; NETTIE b 1866, La., LEONA b 1871, La. Elijah Self in Sabine Parish, La. before 1850, in the part which later became Vernon Parish.

Seeking names of his parents and wife's maiden name, when and where they were married, dates of deaths. All letters answered, will share my information. Stuart K. Mac Killican, Rt. 2, Box 181, Orange, Texas 77630

FRANKLIN

JONATHAN FRANKLIN b ca 1766, Va., m NANCY ----? b ca 1783, Tenn. He d 1851 Jun 24, she d 1861 Jun 8, both in Sabine Parish (now Vernon Parish), La. and buried in Mitchell Cemetery near Anacoco, La. They moved from Tenn. ca 1815, were in Ark. in 1816, moved to area of Sabine Parish ca 1834. He is supposed a veteran of the Rev. War.

Seek maiden name of w, Nancy, and names of daughters. Will share information. Stuart K. Mac Killican, Rt. 2, Box 181, Orange, Texas 77630

SMITH, MATTHEWS, PRICE, FOGLEMAN

Would like to contact living descendants of any of the following people found on 1870 census in Natchitoches Parish, La.

THOMAS SMITH, w MARGARET MATTHEWS SMITH, children: SARAH ANN, THOMAS P., MARY EVELINA, E.P., ALICE E.

WILLIAM ROBERT and ALICE MATTHEWS, brother and sister, went to Texas with an older sister, SUSAN EVELINA MATTHEWS, and her husband, JESSE FRANKLIN PRICE. Lived in and around Whitesboro, Texas, at one time.

How was the E. and MARY FOGLEMAN family connected to the Matthews families? Mrs. Leora J. Bishop, Rt. 7, Box 244-D, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73109

McINNIS, LEE, LOCKE, CAMPBELL

JOHN LAWSON McINNIS m MARTHA LEE in 1842/45? Jun 14, lived in Bienville Parish, La., 1850s. Known children: ELIZABETH, CHRISTIAN, JANE, RICHARD LEE, JOHN LAWSON, JR, JESSE L., perhaps others. John L. Sr. and Martha McInnis are buried in Old Castor Cemetery, Bienville Parish, La.

CARRIE PHELIA McINNIS m JAMES EMMET LOCKE, lived in Castor, La.

RICHARD LEE McINNIS m SARAH JANE CAMPBELL.

Would living descendants please contact: Mrs. Leora J. Bishop, Rt. 7, Box 244-D, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73109

BOOK REVIEWS

by Elizabeth Nance

THE BEECH TREE - A Boake Family History by Dorothy Boake Panzer can be ordered from the author, 7521 East 3rd Street, **D**owney, California 90241. The price is \$10.00 per copy postpaid for this $6\frac{1}{2} \times 9\frac{1}{2}$ hardcover book. It contains 242 pages with an index, forward, a bibliography of general reference and source materials, and an appendix containing extracts from wills, deeds, Quaker Monthly Meetings and other source materials. In addition the book is also well footnoted with specific sources.

This family history begins with John Boak as Generation 1, Number 1, and proceeds numerically generation by generation. There is from a paragraph to several pages of biographical information on most of the people. The Boake Family is traced from 1333 through seven generations in England, ten generations in Ireland, and to America where the many branches are traced through several states to 1970. Some of the branches from Ireland to Canada are also brought to the present through six generations. There is a special chapter on several allied families which are carried through as many as four generations. This is an excellent, well written, well documented family history and an invaluable aid to anyone connected with this family.

THE NUTT FAMILY THROUGH THE YEARS by Dr. Merle C. Nutt can be ordered from the author at 2119 West Edgemont, Phoenix, Arizona 85009 for \$10.00 postpaid. This hardcover book is 6 x 9 inches and contains 288 pages with a table of contents, the Nutt Coat of Arms and Armorial report by the Halbert firm, and a bibliography for the origin of the Nutt family. There are family charts, pictures, sketches, a set of plans for the Longwood Plantation house, copies of wills, and other documents and memorabilia pertaining to the various branches.

This family history is mainly concerned with the Nutt family and traces the descendants of three 17th century Nutt brothers from Scotland to America, and to the present time, but it also includes information on McNutt and MacNutt families and various other spellings of the name. The diary of Cyrus Nutt, who was born in Ohio in 1814 and became one of Indiana's first great educators, is fascinating reading and gives great insight into the educational facilities of the early days. In the south, the story of Haller Nutt and his preparations for a great plantation home at Natchez, Mississippi, gives depth and meaning to the daily living of the period prior to the Civil War. There is much interesting biographical material on the various members of the Nutt family and its many branches and twigs.

HOW TO WRITE THE HISTORY OF A FAMILY - A Guide for the Genealogist by W. P. W. Phillimore is a reprint by Gale Research Company, Book Tower, Detroit, Mich. 48226. It was first published by Boston Publishers in 1887. This volume discusses in detail many reliable methods with the aid of practical examples, helpful charts and diagrams. Chapters are devoted to the surname, heraldry, kinship and systems of genealogy, American genealogy, naming laws and customs.

This 205 page hardback is 5 x 7 inches and may be ordered from Gale Research Company for \$13.00. L.C. Card Number 70-179653.

* * * * * * * * * * *

OUR WORKSHOP CONTRIBUTORS

We are pleased to "spotlight" our 8th Annual Workshop contributors who very generously supplied Door Prizes as well as a variety of "hand-out" material.

CHARLES E. TUTTLE CO., INC. Rutland, Vermont 05701

KNOW YOUR ANCESTORS - A Guide to Genealogical Research by Ethel W. Williams, Ph.D. An excellent handbook for the genealogist, whether amateur or professional. Bibliography, glossary, 313 pp., cloth. \$8.50 per copy.

GENEALOGY AND LOCAL HISTORY - Catalog No. 379. Tuttle's largest catalog to date, 192 pp. More than 6,000 items listed, including some 3,000 genealogies, over 2,400 town and county histories and related works. There are special sections and extensive listings of reference books vital to the study of family or local history. \$1.50 per copy.

MIRAN PUBLISHERS
Suites 248-250 Ridglea Building
3327 Winthrop Ave., Fort Worth, Texas 76116

ATLAS AND OUTLINE HISTORY OF THE SOUTHEASTERN UNITED STATES compiled by Edward J. Ladd. A 6 x 9 inch, soft cover, 110 pp., published in 1973. It contains an outline history of Virginia, South Carolina, North Carolina, Tennessee, Kentucky, Georgia, Florida, and Alabama, plus histories of Blount, DeKalb, Cherokee, Etowah, Madison, and Marshal Counties, Ala. Price \$10.00.

THE EVERTON PUBLISHERS, INC. P.O. Box 368 Logan, Utah 84321

THE HANDY BOOK FOR GENEALOGISTS - Sixth Edition by George B. Everton, Sr. A must for doing research. It contains state and county histories, maps, libraries, where to write for records in each of the 50 states. There is a section on Canada, England, and other foreign countries. This well-illustrated and concise hardback is \$7.25 per copy.

GALE RESEARCH COMPANY
Book Tower
Detroit, Michigan 48226

HOW TO WRITE THE HISTORY OF A FAMILY by W.P.W. Phillimore. See ad in July 1974 edition of THE GENIE. Review in this issue. \$13.00 per copy.

GUIDE TO PRINTED BOOKS AND MANUSCRIPTS RELATING TO ENGLISH & FOREIGN HERALDRY AND GENEALOGY by George Gatfield. A reprint of the 1892 London edition. 646 pp., index. A classified catalogue of works of the above branches of literature. A list of books, periodicals, and manuscripts which are extremely useful to the genealogist. Price \$19.50

POLYANTHOS, INC. 811 Orleans Street New Orleans, Louisiana 70116

MAGNOLIA CEMETERY compiled by Helen A. Thomas. A collection of records from the gravestones of one of the oldest cemeteries in Mobile, Ala., 1828 - 1971. Limited edition, 590 pp. Published in 1974. \$15.00 per copy.

IN PRINT BOOKS 3812 Lafayette Fort Worth, Texas 76107

NACOGDOCHES - GATEWAY TO TEXAS compiled by Carolyn Reeves Ericson. A biographical directory from 1773 - 1849. 275 pp., index, illustrations, maps, bibliography, photographs. Hard cover. It contains some 5,000 names, Government and Church records. An aid for genealogists and historians. \$20.00 per copy. Texas residents please add 75¢ sales tax.

ABSTRACTS OF EARLY DEEDS OF GRANVILLE COUNTY, N.C. 1746-1765 by Zae Hargett Gwynn. Published 1974. 322 pp., 6 x 9 inches. These records include the area that later became Bute County which was later divided into Warren and Franklin. Orange was taken from Granville in 1752. Price \$19.00.

LOUISIANA RECRUITS: 1752 - 1758 by Winston De Ville, F.A.S.G., with an essay on the military in 18th century Louisiana by Rene Chartrand. Ship lists of military recruits giving full name, parents, birthplace, occupation. Published by Polyanthos, Inc. 100 pp., index. \$12.50 per copy.

PRIMER FOR FIRST TIME PUBLISHERS by Mary Barnett Curtis. Price \$2.00.

TEXAS TRAILS Rt. 6, Box 460 Lufkin, Texas 75901

TEXAS TRAILS edited by Julia Thompson Burris. A new genealogical quarterly featuring manuscripts of historical and genealogical records of general interest. Vol. 1, No. 1 published April 1974. \$10.00 per year.

BALCH SPRINGS HISTORICAL & GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY

Mrs. Exa Thomas, Editor

301 Oxford Drive

Richardson, Texas 75080

HIGH CEMETERY, VAN ZANDT COUNTY, TEXAS A limited edition of 100 copies, this book is $8\frac{1}{2} \times 11$ inches, soft cover, spiral bound. The cemetery is located about six and a half miles southeast of Canton, on the old Kaufman Road. The land for the cemetery was donated by Henry High in 1884. \$3.00.

WEST CENTRAL MISSOURI GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY c/o Mrs. J. Eldon Yung, Membership Chairman 705 Broad Street, Warrensburg, Missouri 64093

THE PRAIRIE GLEANER issued quarterly in March, June, September, and December. Membership dues are \$5.00 per year and includes the quarterly.

MRS. JOE ERICSON 1614 Redbud Nacogdoches, Texas 75961

KISSIN' COUSINS and NACOGDOCHES CENSUS were both compiled by Mrs. Ericson. Please contact her regarding availability and price.

GOODSPEED'S BOOK SHOP, INC. 18 Beacon Street Boston, Massachusetts 02108

FAMILY & LOCAL HISTORY - Catalogue No. 576. Describes over 2,600 works on individual families, as well as about 2,000 works on the histories of American towns and counties. Price \$1.50

GENEALOGICAL PUBLISHING CO., INC. 521-523 St. Paul Place Baltimore, Maryland 21202

BASIC REFERENCE BOOKS ON GENEALOGY, HERALDRY AND LOCAL HISTORY List No. A-8 - 1952 - 1973. A complete list of titles published through 1973. Write the publisher for a copy of this catalog.

THE REPRINT COMPANY
P.O. Box 5401
Spartanburg, South Carolina 29301

NEW 1974 TITLES This brochure may be obtained from the publisher.

We would also like to thank our other contributors:

Louisiana Department of Highways, Baton Rouge, Louisiana
Alabama Department of Highways, Montgomery, Alabama
Mississippi Department of Highways, Jackson, Mississippi
Alabama Department of Archives & History, Montgomery, Alabama
Jackson Metropolitan Library System, Jackson, Mississippi
Louisiana Bank & Trust Company, Shreveport, Louisiana
Peoples Bank & Trust Company, Minden, Louisiana
Chamber of Commerce, Minden, Louisiana
Mrs. James T. Evans, Shreveport, Louisiana
Mr. Ennis M. Tipton, Bossier City, Louisiana

ADVERTISEMENTS

SOME EARLY SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA BURIALS

Compiled by the Questing Heirs Genealogical Society. It contains some 5,000 names. $8\frac{1}{2} \times 11$ inches, offset printed, soft cover. Order from the Questing Heirs Genealogical Society, 4112 Walnut Grove Ave., Rosemead, Calif. 91170. Price \$5.25

PRIMER OF GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH

By Mrs. Harry Joseph Morris. An $8\frac{1}{2}$ x 11 inch paperback which has chapters on: Finding Our Immigrant Ancestors, Genealogy and Geography, Heraldry, Coats of Arms, and Writing Your Family History. It tells how-to-do-it and where - to-find-it. Very informative. Order from Mrs. Morris, "Hacienda Tejas", 2515 Sweetbrier Drive, Dallas, Texas 75228. Price \$5.25, except Texas residents please add 5% sales tax, or \$5.49 per copy.

THE LOCAL HISTORY AND GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY HANDBOOK OF SEMINARS IN GENEALOGICAL RESEARCH

Compiler-Editor: Mrs. Harry Joseph Morris. An $8\frac{1}{2} \times 11$ inch paperback, this is a compilation of seven lectures given at a series of Seminars in Genealogical Research. It is designed to help all genealogists, beginners or advanced, in their research. Limited edition. For further information, please contact Mrs. Morris, "Hacienda Tejas", 2515 Sweetbrier Drive, Dallas, Texas 75228.

COCKES AND COUSINS, VOL. II DESCENDANTS OF THOMAS COCKE (ca. 1639 - 1697)

Compiled by Virginia Webb Cocke, 1974. This $6\frac{1}{2} \times 9$ inch hardback is the second of two volumes. The first published in 1967. It contains 764 well-written pages. The numbering system makes it easy to trace the family lines. There is a table of contents, explanatory notes, name index, as well as a map of Henrico County, Virginia, showing the James River and location of cousins.

Sources and references are noted along the margin of each page. Allied families are too numerous to mention. Order from Cockes and Cousins, P.O. Box 7281, Reynolda Station, Winston-Salem, N.C. 27109. \$15.00 postpaid.

THE EARLES AND THE BIRNIES

By Joseph Earle Birnie. A $7 \times 9\frac{1}{2}$ inch hardback, titled in gold. It has a table of contents, name index, and many photographs. Privately printed. This 235 page book is the documented history of the Earles beginning with the Colonial period in Northumberland County, Virginia, covering 356 years from 1617.

The Birnies, who emigrated from Scotland early in the 19th century and settled in South Carolina, are traced from 1722. Order from Joseph Earle Birnie, National Bank of Georgia, Box 1234, Atlanta, Ga. 30301. \$15.00 postpaid.

ADVERTISEMENTS

DANIELS-DANIELLS FAMILY NOTES & NEWS

Published by Genealogy Associates, 213 S. Rolling Rd., Catonsville, Md. 21228

A quarterly publication devoted to Genealogical and Historical service to the DANIELS-DANIELLS and related families. \$4.00 per year.

"DIGGIN FOR DAVIS" Research Aid

By Mrs. Darla M. Davis. NEW ADDRESS - Gen. Del., Bullhead City, Ariz. 86430

A research bulletin for anyone working on DAVIS surname. Yearly index and free queries. \$5.00 per year or \$9.00 for two years.

FISHER FACTS

Published by Mrs. Betty L. Pennington, 6059 Emery St., Riverside, Calif. 92509

A quarterly research bulletin for anyone who has a FISHER in their ancestry. \$5.00 per year or \$9.00 for two years, includes annual index.

MOORE FAMILY INQUIRER

Compiled by Mrs. Ted Moore, P.O. Box 86, Santa Maria, Calif. 93454

A quarterly of Queries for MOORE researchers of any varient spelling, in any area of the map. Each issue indexed by query number and ancestor's location. \$3.00 per year.

THOMAS TRACKS

Published by Mrs. Faye Davis, 3590 Harrison St., Riverside, Calif. 92503

A research aid issued in Mar, Jun, Sep, & Dec for anyone researching THOMAS. Indexed by volume. \$5.00 per year or \$9.00 - 2 years. Sample copy \$1.50 ea.

ADVERTISEMENTS

TUTTLE'S CATALOG #380
"GENEALOGY & LOCAL HISTORY"

lists over 3,000 genealogies and 3,500 additional items--town & county histories, books on heraldry, surnames, vital statistics, reprints of important reference works available at popular prices. And an expanded section of British local history and parish registers.

Catalog #380 -- Over 200 pp. -- \$2.00

CHARLES E. TUTTLE CO., INC.
RUTLAND, VERMONT 05701
Booksellers & Publishers Since 1832

Family Histories and Genealogies A Specialty

E. M. TIPTON
Printing & Publishing
Rt. 1, Box 403-D
Bossier City, La. 71010
Printer of THE GENIE

Always consult your printer before you start preparing the manuscript for your Family History. He can save you time, money and work, and help you prepare a better publication. If your Family History is important enough to compile, it is important enough to publish.

"DIGGIN' FOR DAVIS"

A Research Aid for Anyone working on the DAVIS Surname \$6.00 per yr; \$11.00 for 2 yrs. = 30 pages + per issue

Yearly Index & Free Queries
Published: January, April, July, October

* * * * * * * * * * *

"JONES JOURNEYS"

A Research Aid for Anyone working on the JONES Surname \$6.00 per yr; \$11.00 for 2 yrs. = 30 pages + per issue

Yearly Index & Free Queries
Published: January, April, July, October

Please order "DIGGIN' FOR DAVIS" and "JONES JOURNEYS" from: Mrs. Darla M. Jones, P.O. Box 366, Bullhead City, Arizona 86430
